Open

## Licensing and Environmental Committee

## Agenda

10.30am Monday, 8 April 2024 Council Chamber Wyre Forest House Finepoint Way Kidderminster



Wyre Forest District Council



Members of Committee:

Chairman: Councillor P Harrison Vice-Chairman: Councillor K Henderson

Councillor J Aston Councillor K Gale Councillor M McDonnell Councillor M Rayner Councillor A Sutton Councillor J F Byng Councillor I Hardiman Councillor S Miah Councillor C Rogers Councillor L Whitehouse

#### Information for Members of the Public:

<u>Part I</u> of the Agenda includes items for discussion in public. You have the right to request to inspect copies of Minutes and reports on this Agenda as well as the background documents used in the preparation of these reports.

<u>Part II</u> of the Agenda (if applicable) deals with items of "Exempt Information" for which it is anticipated that the public may be excluded from the meeting and neither reports nor background papers are open to public inspection.

#### **Disclosure of Interests**

Members and co-opted Members of the Council are reminded that, in accordance with the Council's Code of Conduct and the statutory provisions of the Localism Act, they are required to consider in ADVANCE of each meeting whether they have a disclosable pecuniary interest (DPI), an other registrable interest (ORI) or a non-registrable interest (NRI) in relation to any matter on the agenda. If advice is needed, Members should contact the Monitoring Officer or other legal officer in good time before the meeting.

If any Member or co-opted Member of the Council identifies a DPI or ORI which they have not already registered on the Council's register of interests or which requires updating, they should complete the disclosure form which can be obtained from Democratic Services at any time, copies of which will be available at the meeting for return to the Monitoring Officer.

Members and co-opted Members are required to disclose any DPIs and ORIs at the meeting.

Where the matter relates to a DPI they may not participate in any discussion or vote on the matter and must not stay in the meeting unless granted a dispensation.

Where the matter relates to an ORI they may not vote on the matter unless granted an advance dispensation.

Where a Member or co-opted Member has an NRI which directly relates to their financial interest or wellbeing, or that of a relative or close associate, they must disclose the interest at the meeting, may not take part in any discussion or vote on the matter and must not stay in the meeting unless granted a dispensation.

Where a matter affects the NRI of a Member or co-opted Member, the Code of Conduct sets out the test which must be applied by the MEMBER to decide whether disclosure is required. Again please ensure you have spoken in ADVANCE to the relevant legal officer and determined whether it is appropriate to declare the NRI and leave.

#### For further information:

If you have any queries about this Agenda or require any details of background papers, further documents or information you should contact Karen Morton, Assistant Committee Services Officer, Wyre Forest House, Finepoint Way, Kidderminster, DY11 7WF. Telephone: 01562 732716 or email committee.services@wyreforestdc.gov.uk

#### Wyre Forest District Council

#### Licensing and Environmental Committee

#### Monday, 8 April 2024

#### Council Chamber, Wyre Forest House, Finepoint Way, Kidderminster

#### Part 1

#### Open to the press and public

Agenda item	Subject	Page Number
1.	Apologies for Absence	
2.	Appointment of Substitute Members	
	To receive the name of any Councillor who is to act as a substitute, together with the name of the Councillor for whom he/she is acting.	
3.	Declarations of Interests by Members	
	In accordance with the Code of Conduct, to invite Members to declare the existence and nature of any disclosable pecuniary interest (DPI), an other registrable interest (ORI) or a non-registrable interest (NRI) in relation to any matter on the agenda.	
	Please see the Members' Code of Conduct as set out in Section 14 of the Council's Constitution for full details.	
4.	Minutes	
	To confirm as a correct record the Minutes of the meeting held on the 4 December 2023.	6
5.	Statement of Licensing Policy Review	
	To receive a report from the Head of Worcestershire Regulatory Services on behalf of Wyre Forest District Council and consider and approve the revised draft Statement of Licensing Policy shown at <b>Appendix 1</b> for the purpose of consultation with relevant stakeholders.	9
6.	Mandatory Safeguarding Training for Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Drivers	
	To receive a report from the Head of Worcestershire Regulatory Services on behalf of Wyre Forest District Council to inform Members of a recent review of the Council's Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Licensing policies in relation to driver training and seek committee approval to undertake a consultation with relevant stakeholders on the proposal to introduce mandatory safeguarding training for all Wyre Forest licensed hackney carriage and private hire drivers.	63

7.	To consider any other business, details of which have been communicated to the Solicitor to the Council before the commencement of the meeting, which the Chairman by reason of special circumstances considers to be of so urgent a nature that it cannot wait until the next meeting.	
8.	Exclusion of the Press and Public	
	To consider passing the following resolution:	
	"That under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972 the press and public be excluded from the meeting during the consideration of the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of "exempt information" as defined in the paragraph 1 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A to the Act".	

#### Part 2

### Not open to the Press and Public

9.	To consider any other business, details of which have been communicated to the Solicitor to the Council before the commencement of the meeting, which the Chairman by reason of special circumstances considers to be of so urgent a nature that it cannot wait until the next meeting.	

#### WYRE FOREST DISTRICT COUNCIL

#### Licensing and Environmental Committee

#### Council Chamber, Wyre Forest House, Finepoint Way, Kidderminster

#### 4 December 2023 (10.30am)

#### Present:

Councillors: P Harrison (Chairman), K Henderson (Vice-Chairman), J Aston, J F Byng, P Dyke, K Gale, I Hardiman, M McDonnell, S Miah, C Rogers and A Sutton.

#### **Observers:**

There were no members present as observers.

#### LIC.22 Apologies for Absence

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor M Rayner.

#### LIC.23 Appointment of Substitutes

No substitutes were appointed.

#### LIC.24 Declaration of Interests

No declarations of interest were made.

#### LIC.25 Minutes

Decision: The minutes of the meeting held on 2 October 2023 be confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

#### LIC.26 Potential reform of policy on Taxi and Private Hire Vehicle Licensing

The Committee received a report from the Principal Officer – Licensing (on behalf of the Head of Worcestershire Regulatory Services for WFDC) that asked the Committee to consider responses received during the recent consultation on the proposal to amend the Council's hackney carriage and private hire vehicle licensing policy, as part of the programme of reform agreed by the Committee in August 2023.

The Principal Officer – Licensing presented the report, explaining that this is just one part of the package of reform and that a decision would set an example to other districts. The Committee discussed the report fully and was given the opportunity to ask questions, to which the Chief Executive and Principal Officer – Licensing were able to provide verbal responses.

## Agreed: The Committee NOTED the responses received during the recent consultation and RESOLVED to:

- 1.1 APPROVE an amendment to the existing hackney carriage vehicle policy which prohibits the licensing of fossil-fuel driven vehicles entering the Council's hackney carriage and private hire fleet after 31 December 2026.
- 1.2 APPROVE an amendment to the existing hackney carriage vehicle age policy to take effect from the 1<sup>st</sup> January 2024 so that:
  - I) The lower vehicle age limit applicable to all new, replacement and temporary hackney carriage and private hire vehicles is 5 years from the date of first registration.
  - II) The upper age limit applicable to all new, replacement and temporary hackney carriage and private hire vehicles is 12 years from the date of first registration.

## LIC.27 Review of Fees and Charges for the Council's Licensing and Regulatory Services Function 2024/25

The Committee considered a report from the Principal Officer – Licensing, which informed members of the recent review of the Council's Licensing and Regulatory Services Function fees and charges for the financial year 2024/25.

The Principal Officer – Licensing presented the annual report, which the Committee is asked to review prior to it being considered by Council when setting the annual budget. Members discussed the report and were invited to ask questions to which the Principal Officer – Licensing and Chief Executive provided answers.

## Recommendation: The Committee considered the information in the report and:

- 2.1 NOTED the contents of the report, in particular the draft Licensing & Environmental Health fees and charges for 2024/25 at Appendix 1.
- 2.2 Resolved to RECOMMEND to Council that the proposals for fees and charges within the Council's Licensing, Food, Health, Safety and Pollution Control functions for 2024/25, as detailed in the report, be included in the Council's 2024/25 budget strategy.
- LIC.28 Exclusion of the Press and Public

Decision: Under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act, 1972 the press and public be excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of "Exempt Information" as defined in paragraphs 7 of Part I of Schedule 12A of the Act.

#### LIC.29 Application for Grant of a Licence to Drive Private Hire Vehicles

The Chairman welcomed the applicant to the meeting and explained the order

of proceedings. The Chairman gave members the opportunity to declare any interests and there were none.

A copy of the applicant's Disclosure and Barring Service (DBS) enhanced check certificate was circulated to members.

The Principal Officer – Licensing presented the exempt report to the Committee that provided information for it to consider and determine whether the applicant is a fit and proper person to hold a licence to drive Private Hire Vehicles. The Principal Officer – Licensing outlined the key issues for the Committee to take into consideration when making their decision.

The applicant was invited to address the Committee and gave further details of his current situation. Following questions from members, the applicant gave additional information to explain the incidents further.

The Principal Officer – Licensing and the applicant left the meeting at 11.31am for members to deliberate their decision. The Solicitor and the Assistant Committee Services Officer stayed in the meeting whilst the Committee reached their decision.

The Principal Officer – Licensing and applicant re-entered the meeting at 11.44am and the Solicitor read out the decision of the Committee.

Decision: Having carefully considered the application to grant a Hackney Carriage/Private Hire Driver's Licence to the Applicant, the Committee have decided, with due consideration of the Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Licensing Policy and the 'Guidelines on the Assessment of Previous Convictions' contained therein, that:

Notwithstanding the applicant's drug related offence dating to 2012 the Committee are satisfied that the Applicant is a "fit and proper person" to be granted such a Hackney Carriage/Private Hire Driver's Licence for the following reasons:

- 1. More than the minimum of 10 years required by the Council's Policy for rehabilitation have passed since the applicant's sentence for the drug related offence has been completed.
- 2. The conviction is an isolated conviction and the applicant has no other convictions of a type that would negatively affect his ability to have his application granted.
- 3. The applicant's circumstances have changed significantly, he has turned over his life since the commission of the offence and he appears to have learnt from his mistake.
- 4. The applicant has presented himself well to the committee and the committee were impressed by his attitude and honesty.

There being no further business, the meeting ended at 11.46am.

#### WYRE FOREST DISTRICT COUNCIL

#### LICENSING AND ENVIRONMENTAL COMMITTEE

#### 8<sup>TH</sup> APRIL 2024

#### LICENSING ACT 2003

#### STATEMENT OF LICENSING POLICY REVIEW

OPEN				
CABINET MEMBER:	Councillor Tracey Onslow			
RESPONSIBLE OFFICER:	Head of Worcestershire Regulatory Services on behalf of Wyre Forest District Council			
CONTACT OFFICER:	Niall McMenamin Principal Licensing Officer 01905 822799 <u>enquiries@worcsregservices.gov.uk</u>			
APPENDICES:	Appendix 1 – Draft revised Statement of Licensing Policy 2025 – 2030 Appendix 2 – Summary of Amendments			

#### 1. <u>PURPOSE OF REPORT</u>

1.1. To ask Members to consider and approve the revised draft Statement of Licensing Policy shown at **Appendix 1** for the purpose of consultation with relevant stakeholders.

#### 2. <u>RECOMMENDATION</u>

The Committee is asked to:

2.1. Approve the draft revised Statement of Licensing Policy shown at Appendix 1, for the purpose of an 8-week consultation with relevant parties.

#### 3. BACKGROUND

- 3.1. Wyre Forest District Council is a licensing authority in accordance with the provision of the Licensing Act 2003. In accordance with these provisions, the Council is required to determine and publish a Statement of Licensing Policy.
- 3.2. The Statement of Licensing Policy sets out the principles the Council applies when carrying out its statutory licensing duties. The policy details how licensed premises should operate and informs the Council's decision on

whether to issue a licence and on what conditions, with the aim of promoting the four licensing objectives as set out in the Licensing Act 2003:

- prevention of crime and disorder
- public safety
- prevention of public nuisance
- protection of children from harm
- 3.3. The policy seeks to balance the interests of business and residents to make sure that Wyre Forest continues to offer a wide choice of high quality and well managed hospitality, entertainment and cultural venues within an environment that is safe and attractive to residents, business and visitors.

#### 4. <u>KEY ISSUES</u>

- 4.1. Section 5 of the Licensing Act 2003 requires licensing authorities to review Statements of Licensing Policy every five years. The Council's current Statement of Licensing Policy took effect in 2020, which means that a new Statement of Licensing policy must therefore be reviewed and published in 2025.
- 4.2. In line with the above, officers have reviewed the current policy and prepared a draft revised statement of licensing policy which contains several amendments and introduces additional sections to reflect changes to legislation and guidance that have taken effect since the last Statement of Licensing Policy took effect.
- 4.3. A draft revised Statement of Licensing Policy can be seen at **Appendix 1**. The changes and additional sections which have been added to the policy are highlighted in red, with full details of these changes and additions also summarised in a table shown at **Appendix 2**.
- 4.4. The draft revised policy is based on the same template as the existing policy, which all the Statements of Licensing Policy across Worcestershire are now based upon.
- 4.5. It is proposed that consultation on the draft revised Statement of Licensing Policy will take place over an 8-week period and will include direct consultation with all relevant parties including:
  - The Chief Officer of West Mercia Police
  - Hereford and Worcester Fire and Rescue Service
  - Worcestershire County Council (Public Health)
  - All other responsible authorities identified under the Act
  - Relevant Trade Associations
  - District Councillors
  - Town and Parish Councils
- 4.6. The consultation will e made available for comment via the Council's website and publicised via social media. Given the number of changes being

proposed to the Council's existing Statement of Licensing Policy, it is proposed that consultation take place over a period of 8 weeks.

4.7. Any responses received during the consultation exercise will be reported back to the Licensing and Environmental Committee for consideration, prior to the approval and adoption of the policy.

#### 5. FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS

5.1. The costs involved in carrying out the consultation will be met from existing budgets held by Worcestershire Regulatory Services.

#### 6. <u>LEGAL AND POLICY IMPLICATIONS</u>

- 6.1. The Council has a statutory duty to have a Statement of Licensing Policy. It is important that the Statement of Licensing Policy provides an open and transparent policy regarding the Council's functions under the Licensing Act 2003. This policy forms an essential part of the decision-making process for licensing applications.
- 6.2. The Act also requires that the Statement of Licensing Policy should be kept under review and must be re-published at least every five years.
- 6.3. When revising its Statement of Licensing Policy, the Council is required to consult with:
  - the chief officer of police for the authority's area
  - the fire and rescue authority for that area
  - each local authority in England whose public health functions within the meaning of the National Health Service Act 2006 are exercisable in respect of an area any part of which is in the licensing authority's area
  - such persons as the licensing authority considers to be representative of holders of premises licences issued by that authority
  - such persons as the licensing authority considers to be representative of holders of club premises certificates issued by that authority
  - such persons as the licensing authority considers to be representative of holders of personal licences issued by that authority; and
  - such other persons as the licensing authority considers to be representative of businesses and residents in its area
- 6.4. All policies approved by Wyre Forest District Council comply with the Regulators Code. The Regulators Code seeks to promote proportionate, consistent, and targeted regulatory activity through the development of transparent and effective dialogue and understanding between regulators and those they regulate.

#### 7. EQUALITY AND ENVIRONMENTAL IMPACT ASSESSSMENTS

7.1. In its consideration of this report and its recommendations, the Council must have due regard to public sector equality duty under section 149 of the

Equality Act 2010. In summary section 149 provides that a Public Authority must, in the exercise of its functions, have due regard to the need to:

- a) eliminate discrimination harassment, victimisation and any other conduct that is prohibited by or under this Act;
- b) advance equality of opportunity between persons who share a relevant protected characteristic and persons who do not share it; and
- c) foster good relations between persons who share a relevant protected characteristics and persons who do not share it
- 7.2. Section 149 (7) of the Equality Act 2010 defines the relevant protected characteristics as age, disability, gender reassignment, marriage and civil partnership, pregnancy and maternity, race, religion or belief, sex, and sexual orientation.
- 7.3. The draft Revised Statement of Licensing Policy includes an updated section on Equalities which aims to provide information to applicants, licence holders and the public on how the Council will seek to fulfil their duties under the Equality Act 2010 and to try and help others to fulfil their own such duties.
- 7.4. The draft Revised Statement of Licensing Policy identifies and enhances additional safeguarding responsibility towards females and other vulnerable groups.
- 7.5. The draft Revised Statement of Licensing Policy aims to balance the social and economic benefits of licensable activities against the potential adverse environmental implications, such as public nuisance.
- 7.6. Officers having assessed the above, conclude that the proposed draft Revised Statement of Licensing Policy does not adversely impact or unlawfully discriminate against any protected characteristics.

#### 8. RISK MANAGEMENT

**8.1.** Failing to prepare and publish a new Statement of Licensing Policy would leave the Council in a position where it was failing to comply with its duties as a licensing authority under the provisions of the Licensing Act 2003 and therefore leaving the Council open to the risk of possible legal challenge.

#### 9. <u>CONCLUSION</u>

- 9.1. Revision of the Council's Licensing Act 2003 Statement of Licensing Policy will result in the effective continuation of the delivery of this important area of regulatory work and will ensure that the Council meets its statutory responsibility under the Act.
- 9.2. The consultation exercise will allow residents and businesses to comment on how licensing is administered in the district and to assess whether further changes are required.

### 10. <u>CONSULTEES</u>

10.1. Solicitor to the Council, Legal Services.

#### 11. BACKGROUND PAPERS

11.1. Guidance issued under S182 of the Licensing Act 2003.



# Statement of Licensing Policy 2020 – 2025

## **Licensing Act 2003**

Wyre Forest District Council, Finepoint House, Kidderminster, Worcestershire, DY11 7WF 01562 732928 www.wyreforestdc.gov.uk

**Revised with effect from DATE:** 

#### **Table of Contents**

1. Introduction	4
2. Licensing Objectives and Aims	5
3. Scope of the Licensing Authority's Functions	6
4. Purpose of the Statement of Licensing Policy	7
5. General Principles	8
6. Applications for Premises Licences and Club Premises Certificates	9 – 15
7. Representations	17 – 19
8. Licensing Hours	20
9. Conditions on Licences and Certificates	21
10. Terrorism (Protection of Premises Bill) / Martyn's Law	22
11. Reviews	23 – 24
12. Minor Variations	25
13. Cumulative Impact	26
14. Personal Licences – New Applications	27 – 28
15. Personal Licences – Suspension and Revocation	29 – 30
16. Immigration Act 2016 – Entitlement to Work	31
17. Enforcement and Complaints	32
18. Integrating Strategies and Partnership Working	33
18. Equal Opportunities	34
19. Administration, Exercise and Delegation of Functions	35
20. Relationship with Planning	36
21. Temporary Event Notices	37
22. Live Music Act 2012 and other Entertainment Licensing Deregulation	38 - 39
23. Sexual Entertainment Venues	40
24. Early Morning Alcohol Restriction Orders (EMROs)	41

25. Late Night Levy	42
26. Late Night Refreshment – Local Powers to Deregulate	43
27. Suspension of Licences and Certificates for Non-Payment of Annual Fees	44
Appendix A – Table of Delegated Functions	45 - 46

#### 1.0 Introduction

- 1.1 Wyre Forest District is situated in North West Worcestershire and comprises the three distinctive riverside towns of Kidderminster, Bewdley and Stourport-on-Severn as well as surrounding countryside. It covers an area of 75 square miles. In 2021, the population totalled10,1600 (2021 census).
- 1.2 Kidderminster is the main business and commercial centre in the district offering industrial, shopping, offices and leisure facilities. Kidderminster is famous for carpet manufacture and is still closely associated with the carpet industry; though since the 1970 the industry has been in decline leaving the town in a process of economic diversification. In more recent years the town centre underwent an extensive £60 million river and canal side redevelopment providing retail and leisure facilities. Kidderminster is also the terminus of the Severn Valley Railway. The national tourist attraction, West Midlands Safari Park, likes between the towns of Kidderminster and Bewdley.
- 1.3 Stourport-on-Severn is a popular tourist town. It was uniquely created as a canal port in 1766, when the canal Navigation Act for Worcestershire received Royal Assent. The Georgian Market Town of Stourport has benefited from significant tourism and today continues to be a thriving market town and a successful visitor attraction.
- 1.4 Bewdley is a small riverside town built along the banks of the River Severn. It contains many fine Georgian buildings and has an award-winning museum. The town is a popular tourist destination with a number of businesses and licensed premised attracting visitors throughout the year. The town has a mix of retail businesses and also residential properties.
- 1.5 This Statement of Licensing Policy is intended to provide information and guidance to licence applicants, responsible authorities and interested parties on the general approach that the Council will take to licensing.
- 1.6 The Council's aim is to facilitate well-run and managed premises with licence holders displaying sensitivity to the impact of the premises on local residents. The objective of the licensing process is for a unified system of regulation of licensable activities so that such activities are carried out in a way that ensures public safety, but is not detrimental to residents, and does not give rise to a loss of amenity.
- 1.7 The Licensing Authority has a duty under Section 17 of the Crime and Disorder Act 1998 to exercise its functions with due regard to the likely effect of those functions, and the need to do all it reasonably can to prevent crime and disorder (including anti-social and other behaviour adversely affecting the local environment), the misuse of drugs, alcohol and other substances in its area.

#### 2.0 Licensing Objectives and Aims

2.1 The Licensing Act 2003 provides a clear focus on the promotion of four key licensing objectives. As a licensing authority Wyre Forest District Council will always seek to carry out its licensing functions with a view to promoting these four objectives.

The licensing objectives are:

- The prevention of crime and disorder
- Public safety
- The prevention of public nuisance
- The protection of children from harm
- 2.2 Each objective is of equal importance. There are no other statutory licensing objectives, so the promotion of the four objectives is the paramount consideration at all times.
- 2.3 However, the licensing authority recognises that the legislation also supports a number of other key aims and purposes. It is recognised that these are also vitally important and should be aims for everyone involved in licensing work.

They include:

- Protecting the public and local residents from crime, anti-social behaviour and noise nuisance caused by irresponsible licensed premises;
- Giving the police and licensing authorities the powers they need to effectively manage and police the night-time economy and take action against those premises that are causing problems;
- Recognising the important role which pubs and other licensed premises play in our local communities by minimising the regulatory burden on business, encouraging innovation and supporting responsible premises;
- Providing a regulatory framework for alcohol which reflects the needs of local communities and empowers local authorities to make and enforce decisions about the most appropriate licensing strategies for their local area; and
- Encouraging greater community involvement in licensing decisions and giving local residents the opportunity to have their say regarding licensing decisions that may impact upon them.

#### 3.0 Scope of the Licensing Authority's Functions

- 3.1 As a licensing authority the Council is responsible for the authorisation of 'licensable activities'. The licensable activities that are required to be authorised under the Act are as follows:
  - The sale by retail of alcohol,
  - the supply of alcohol by or on behalf of a club to, or to the order of, a member of the club,
  - the provision of regulated entertainment, and
  - the provision of late night refreshment
- 3.2 The licensing authority is responsible for four different types of authorisation or permission, as follows:
  - Premises licence to use premises for licensable activities.
  - Club premises certificate to allow a qualifying club to use premises for qualifying club activities.
  - Temporary event notice to carry out licensable activities on a temporary basis for an event.
  - Personal licence to allow a person to sell or authorise the sale of alcohol from premises in respect of which there is a premises licence.

#### 4.0 Purpose of the Statement of Licensing Policy

- 4.1 This statement of policy has been prepared and updated in accordance with the latest amended provisions of the 2003 Act and the latest revised guidance issued under section 182 of the Act. The statement sets out the principles the licensing authority will generally apply to promote the licensing objectives when making decisions on applications made under the Act.
- 4.2 The main purpose of this policy is to provide clarity to applicants, responsible authorities and other persons on how the licensing authority will determine applications for the supply of alcohol, the provision of regulated entertainment and the provision of late night refreshment and also to provide a basis for all licensing decisions taken by the licensing authority, it will also ensure that licensing arrangements are appropriate to the areas in which local residents reside and inform elected Members of the parameters within which licensing decisions can be made.
- 4.3 This policy sets out the process the licensing authority will adopt in dealing with licence applications with particular regard to the various types of premises and permissions and the various conditions that can be attached to licences if relevant representations are made. It also highlights the Council's undertaking to avoid duplication with other statutory provisions and its commitment to work in partnership with other enforcement agencies.
- 4.4 When carrying out its licensing functions the Council will always have regard to this statement of policy and the Guidance issued by the Secretary of State under section 182 of the Licensing Act 2003.
- 4.5 The licensing authority may depart from this policy or the Guidance if the individual circumstances of any case merit such a decision in the interests of promoting the four licensing objectives. Whenever the licensing authority takes a decision to depart from this policy or the Guidance, clear reasons will be given.
- 4.6 The Licensing Authority has a duty under Section 17 of the Crime and Disorder Act 1998 to do all it can to prevent Crime and Disorder in the District.
- 4.7 The statement of policy took effect on <del>27 February 2020</del> and will be kept under review. A revised statement of policy will be published no later than <del>26 February 2025.</del>

#### 5.0 General Principles

- 5.1 Every application received by the licensing authority will be considered on its own individual merits.
- 5.2 If an application for a premises licence or club premises certificate has been made lawfully and there have been no representations from responsible authorities or other persons, the licensing authority must grant the application, subject only to conditions that are consistent with the operating schedule and any relevant mandatory conditions.
- 5.3 The licensing authority will aim to carry out its licensing functions in a way that promotes tourism, increases leisure and culture provision and encourages economic development within the District.
- 5.4 However the licensing authority will also always try and balance the needs of the wider community, local community and commercial premises, against the needs of those whose quality of life may be adversely affected by the carrying on of licensable activities, particularly within residential areas.
- 5.5 In particular the licensing authority will attempt to control any potential negative impacts from the carrying on of licensable activities, such as increased crime and disorder, anti-social behaviour, noise, nuisance, risks to public safety and harm to children.
- 5.6 The licensing authority's aim is to facilitate well run and managed premises with licence holders displaying sensitivity to the impact of the premises on local residents.
- 5.7 The licensing authority acknowledges that licensing law is not the primary mechanism for the general control of anti-social behaviour by individuals once they are beyond the direct control of the individual, club or business holding the authorisation concerned. As a matter of policy, however, the licensing authority expects every holder of an authorisation to take all reasonable steps to minimise the impact of their activities and anti-social behaviour by their patrons within the immediate surroundings of their premises.
- 5.8 "Need" concerns the commercial demand for another pub, restaurant or hotel and is a matter for the planning authority and for the market. Need is not a matter that the licensing authority can consider in carrying out its licensing functions.

#### 6.0 Applications for Premises Licences and Club Premises Certificates

- 6.1 The relevant application forms and associated documents can be obtained from the licensing authority's website or from licensing officers during normal office hours.
- 6.2 Along with the application form, applicants must also submit an operating schedule and plans of the premises to which the application relates. The licensing authority would like any plans submitted to be drawn to a recognised scale, i.e. 1:50 or 1:100, or 1:150, or 1:200. The plans should also be clear and legible in all material respects, i.e. they must be accessible and provides sufficient detail for the licensing authority to be able to determine the application, including the relative size of any features relevant to the application. This should include details and the location of any fire safety equipment provided at the premises. The licensing authority does not require plans to be professionally drawn as long as they clearly show all the prescribed information.
- 6.3 Through their operating schedule, applicants will be expected to demonstrate the positive steps that they will take to promote the four licensing objectives.

#### **Operating Schedules**

- 6.4 The operating schedule is a key document and, if prepared comprehensively, will form the basis on which premises can be licensed without the need for additional extensive conditions. All applicants for the grant or variation of a premises licence or club premises certificate are required to provide an operating schedule as part of their application. The licensing authority expects an operating schedule to indicate the positive steps that the applicant proposes to take to promote the licensing objectives.
- 6.5 In completing an operating schedule, applicants are expected to have regard to this statement of licensing policy and to demonstrate suitable knowledge of their local area when describing the steps that they propose to take in order to promote the licensing objectives.
- 6.6 The licensing authority will provide general advice on the drafting of operating schedules and applicants are strongly recommended to discuss their operating schedules with the licensing authority and other responsible authorities prior to submitting them.
- 6.7 The complexity and detail required in the operating schedule will depend upon the nature and use of the premises concerned. For premises such as a public house where regulated entertainment is not provided, only a relatively simple document may be required. However for an operating schedule accompanying an application for a major entertainment venue or event, it will be expected that issues such as public safety and the prevention of crime and disorder will be addressed in detail.
- 6.8 The operating schedule must be set out on the prescribed form and include a statement of the following:
  - Full details of the licensable activities to be carried on at and the intended use of the premises;
  - The times during which the licensable activities will take place;

- Any other times when the premises are to be open to the public;
- Where the licence is only required for a limited period, that period;
- Where the licensable activities include the supply of alcohol, the name and address of the individual to be specified as the designated premises supervisor;
- Whether alcohol will be supplied for consumption on or off the premises or both;
- The steps which the applicant proposes to promote the licensing objectives.
- 6.9 For some premises, it is possible that no measures will be appropriate to promote one or more of the licensing objectives, for example, because they are adequately covered by other existing legislation. It is however important that all operating schedules should be precise and clear about the measures that are proposed to promote each of the licensing objectives.

#### Guidance on Completing an Operating Schedule

6.10 The following guidance is intended to assist applicants by setting out considerations that they should have in mind when drawing up their operating schedules. The guidance is designed to alert applicants to any matters that responsible authorities are likely to consider when deciding whether to make representations on an application or whether to call for a review.

#### (a) Prevention of Crime and Disorder

- 6.11 Licensed premises, especially those offering late night/early morning entertainment, alcohol and refreshment for large numbers of people, can sometimes be a source of crime and disorder problems.
- 6.12 The licensing authority will expect operating schedules, where appropriate, to satisfactorily address these issues from the design of the premises through to the daily operation of the business.
- 6.13 The licensing authority will normally look to the police as the main source of advice on crime and disorder and therefore applicants are recommended to seek advice from West Mercia Police in relation to what steps they can take to promote the prevention of crime and disorder.
- 6.14 In addition when planning and preparing operating schedules applicants are advised to take into account local planning and transport policies, tourism, cultural and crime and disorder reduction strategies as appropriate.
- 6.15 In addition to the requirements for the licensing authority to promote the licensing objectives, it also has a duty under Section 17 of the Crime and Disorder Act 1988 to do all it can to prevent crime and disorder in the District.
- 6.16 When considering all licence applications the licensing authority will take into account the measures proposed to deal with the potential for, and the prevention of, crime and disorder having regard to all circumstances of the application. Applicants

should include information on these issues within the operating schedule for the premises.

- 6.17 In particular, the licensing authority will consider the actions, which are appropriate for the premises that the applicant has taken, or is proposing to take with regard to the following:
  - i) the ability of the person in charge of the premises to monitor the premises at all times that it is open; although this does not mean that the designated premises supervisor has to be present at all times.
  - ii) the training given to staff regarding crime prevention measures for the premises;
  - iii) physical security features installed in the premises (e.g. position of cash registers, CCTV, toughened drinking glasses etc.);
  - iv) management attitudes (e.g. responsible pricing promotions, willingness to stagger trading, willingness to limit sales of bottles or canned alcohol for immediate consumption and preventing the sale of alcohol to people who are drunk);
  - v) any other measure as may be appropriate (e.g. participation in local Pubwatch and/or Shopwatch schemes or 'Behave or be Banned' schemes (BOBS), restrictions on 'happy hours', music wind-down policies);
  - vi) the measures employed to prevent the consumption or supply of illegal drugs, including any search procedures and entry policies;
  - vii) where the premises are subject to age restrictions, the procedures in place to conduct age verification checks;
  - viii) the likelihood of any violence, public order of policing problems if the licence is granted.
  - ix) the employment of door safety staff licensed by the Security Industries Association (SIA)
- 6.18 Applicants for late night entertainment and alcohol premises should show that they can comply with the Home Office Guidance 'Safer Clubbing' in relation to the control of illegal drugs on their premises. They should agree a protocol with the licensing authority and West Mercia Police on the handling of illegal drugs found on their premises.
- 6.19 The licensing authority in setting its policies and practices considering applications for licensed premises will have due regard to the current Crime and Disorder Strategy for the Area. Regard will be had to the relatively low crime levels in the area and any disproportionate effects likely to be perceived by residents and members of the public due to nuisance, anti-social behaviour and disorder arising or likely to arise as the result of granting a licence.
- 6.20 The licensing authority expects those that operate licensed premises to do all that they can to ensure all people, particularly women and girls, feel safe on a night out. Therefore, we would encourage licence holders to implement schemes such as "Ask for Angela" and to promote such schemes to both staff and customers. We would also encourage licence holders to ensure staff receive awareness training in relation to drink-spiking and that other measures to tackle drink-spiking are taken where appropriate.
- 6.21 Whilst knife crime in licensed premises is thankfully very rare, the consequences of a stab wound can be potentially catastrophic, even fatal. A bleed control kit contains equipment such as tourniquets, bandages and gels which could prevent people from bleeding to death while waiting for paramedics to arrive. The licensing

authority would strongly encourage every licence holder to acquire a bleed control kit that is kept on their premises and that staff are provided training on how to use the kit.

6.22 The licensing authority would also encourage licence holders to conduct a risk assessment to consider the need for the provision and use of hand-held metal detectors, sometimes referred to as "knife wands" to deter and prevent people from carrying knives and other weapons into their premises.

#### (b) Public Safety

6.23 The Licensing Act 2003 covers a wide range of premises that require licensing including cinemas, nightclubs, public houses, village and community halls, schools, cafes, restaurants and fast food outlets/takeaways. Each of these types of premises present a mixture of risks, some of which may be common to most premises whilst others will be unique to specific operations. Risk assessments must reflect the local nature of risks applying to each event and or venue.

The licensing authority will expect operating schedules, where appropriate, to satisfactorily address these public safety issues. Applicants are encouraged to seek advice from licensing authority officers and the Fire Safety Section of Hereford and Worcester Fire and Rescue Service.

- 6.24 Where an inspection is required for premises the licensing authority will try where possible to reduce inconvenience, confusion and inconsistency by co-ordinating inspections and visits with the fire authority, police, building control and environmental health officers, as appropriate.
- 6.25 The identification of a safe capacity limit for premises ensures that persons can be evacuated safely from premises in cases of emergency and may be one means of promoting the Act's public safety objective. The design and layout of premises are important factors when determining a safe occupant capacity. Other factors that may influence safe occupancy limits and may need to be considered when assessing the appropriate capacity for premises or events include:
  - the nature of the premises or event
  - the nature of the licensable activities being provided
  - the provision or removal of such items as temporary structures, such as a stage, or furniture
  - the number of staff available to supervise customers both ordinarily and in the event of an emergency
  - the age spectrum of the customers
  - the attendance by customers with disabilities, or whose first language is not English
  - availability of suitable and sufficient sanitary facilities
  - nature and provision of facilities for ventilation
- 6.26 The licensing authority encourages applicants for premises licences that provide regulated entertainment (or any other premises providing a licensable activity where occupant capacity may be a public safety issue) to seek advice regarding safe occupancy levels from the Fire Safety Section of Hereford and Worcester Fire and Rescue Service.

Where the licensing authority's discretion has been engaged following receipt of a

relevant representation and it believes it is appropriate for reasons of public safety to impose a condition identifying an occupancy limit, the licensing authority will not normally seek to impose an occupancy limit different to that identified by the Fire Authority if this differs from the figure set in the applicant's Fire Risk Assessment.

#### (c) Prevention of Public Nuisance

- 6.27 Licensed premises, especially those operating late at night and in the early hours of the morning, can sometimes cause a range of nuisances impacting on people living, working or sleeping in the area surrounding the premises.
- 6.28 The licensing authority is keen to protect the amenity of residents and businesses within the area surrounding a licensed premises that are affected by the carrying on of licensable activities at that premises.
- 6.29 In addition, the licensing authority is aware of the importance of the licensed trade to the local economy and its culture and leisure aspirations. The licensing authority will, therefore, try and work together with all affected parties, statutory agencies and licensed businesses to ensure a mutually beneficial co-existence.
- 6.30 When considering all licence applications, the licensing authority will take into account the adequacy of measures proposed to deal with the potential for nuisance and/or anti-social behaviour having regard to all the circumstances of the application.
- 6.31 In particular the licensing authority will consider the action that is appropriate for the premises that the applicant has taken or is proposing with regard to the following:
  - prevention of noise and vibration escaping from the premises, including music, noise from ventilation equipment, and human voices. Such measures may include the installation of soundproofing, air conditioning, acoustic lobbies and sound limitation devices;
  - ii) The structural suitability of the premises to provide the licensable activities sought including for example matters such as whether the premises benefits from double glazing and lobbied doors.
  - iii) preventing disturbance by customers arriving at or leaving the premises, particularly between 11.00 pm and 7.00 am;
  - iv) preventing queuing by pedestrians or vehicular traffic, or if some queuing is inevitable, ensuring the queues are diverted away from neighbouring premises, or are otherwise managed, to prevent disturbance or obstruction;
  - v) ensuring staff leave the premises quietly;
  - vi) arrangements for parking by patrons and staff, and the effect of the parking on local residents;
  - vii) provision for public transport (including taxis and private hire vehicles) for patrons;
  - viii) whether licensed taxis or private hire vehicles are likely to disturb local residents;
  - ix) whether routes to and from the premises on foot, by car or other services pass residential premises;
  - x) the installation of any special measures where licensed premises are, or are proposed to be, located near sensitive premises such as nursing homes, hospitals, hospices or places of worship;
  - xi) the use of gardens and other open-air areas;
  - xii) the location of external lighting, including security lighting that is installed;

- xiii) other appropriate measures to prevent nuisance, such as the employment of registered door supervisors or the use of CCTV;
- xiv) preventing the consumption or supply of illegal drugs, including search procedures;
- whether the premises would lead to increased refuse storage or disposal problems, or additional litter (including fly posters and illegal placards) in the vicinity of the premises;
- xvi) the history of previous nuisance complaints proved *to have taken place at* the premises, particularly where statutory notices have been served on the present licensees.
- 6.32 The licensing authority is keen to stress, however, that as well as the licensing function there are other mechanisms for addressing issues of unruly behaviour that occur away from licensed premises. These include:
  - planning controls;
  - powers to designate parts of the District as places where alcohol may not be consumed publicly and the confiscation of alcohol in these areas;
  - police powers to close some premises for up to 24 hours in extreme cases of disorder or excessive noise;
  - police enforcement of the law with regard to disorder and anti-social behaviour;
  - the power of responsible authorities or interested parties to request a review of the licence;
  - enforcement action against those selling alcohol to people who are already drunk.

#### (d) Protection of Children from Harm

- 6.33 The licensing authority recognises that there are a range of activities for which licences may be sought meaning that children can be expected to visit many of these premises, often on their own, for food and /or other entertainment.
- 6.34 The Licensing Act 2003 does not prevent children having free access to any licensed premises. The licensing authority recognises that limitations may have to be considered where it is deemed necessary to protect children from harm. The following are examples of premises that may raise concerns:
  - where there have been convictions for serving alcohol to minors, or with a reputation for under-age drinking;
  - with a known association with drug taking or dealing;
  - where there is a strong element of gambling on the premises;
  - where entertainment of an adult or sexual nature is provided;
  - where there is a presumption that children under 18 should not be allowed (e.g. to nightclubs, except when under 18 discos are being held).
- 6.35 The licensing authority expects personal licence holders to *seek* to ensure alcohol is not served to children under the age of 18, except in limited conditions allowed for by law. The licensing authority recommends that the only way to verify a person's proof of age is with reference to the following:-
  - passport
  - a photocard driving licence issued by the UK or an EU country;

- a Proof of Age Standards Scheme card;
- a Citizen Card, supported by the Home Office (details from www.citizencard.net);
- an official identity card issued by HM Forces or by a European Union country bearing the photograph and date of birth of the bearer.
- 6.36 In recent years there has been an increase in the number of licensed premises offering alcohol delivery services. The licensing authority expects those licence holders who provide such a service to have in place robust age-verification procedures at both the point of sale and the point of delivery to ensure that alcohol is not purchased by, or delivered to, children. These procedures should include the provision of training for delivery staff on requesting and verifying acceptable proof of age documentation at the point of delivery.
- 6.37 When deciding whether to limit the access of children to premises the licensing authority will judge each application on its own merits and a range of conditions may be imposed depending on the circumstances. To assist with this the licensing authority will consult with West Mercia Police and the Worcestershire Safeguarding Children Board if practical or other agencies as the licensing authority consider appropriate.
- 6.38 Where concerns have been identified in respect of individual premises and it is felt that access to the premises by children should be restricted the options available include:
  - limitations on the hours when children may be present;
  - age limitations for persons under 18;
  - limitations or exclusion when certain activities are taking place;
  - full exclusion of persons under 18 when certain licensable activities are taking place;
  - limitation of access to certain parts of the premises for under 18s;
  - a requirement for an accompanying adult to be present.
- 6.39 However these options are not exhaustive and other options may be considered as the Council considers appropriate. The licensing authority also commends the adoption of the Portman Group Code of Practice on the Naming, Packaging and Promotion of Alcoholic Drinks by prospective licensees where the licence applies to the sale of alcohol.
- 6.40 The Licensing Act details a number of offences that are designed to protect children in licensed premises and the licensing authority will work closely with the Police and Trading Standards Services to ensure appropriate and effective enforcement is undertaken, especially in relation to the sale and supply of alcohol to children.
- 6.41 The Licensing Authority will not impose any conditions that specifically require the access of children to the premises.
- 6.42 Where no conditions or restrictions are imposed, the issue of access for children remains a matter of discretion for individual licensees or clubs subject to any relevant provisions in law.
- 6.43 Films cover a vast range of subjects, some of which deal with adult themes and/or contain, for example scenes of horror or violence that may be considered unsuitable for children with certain age ranges. Where a premises is used for film exhibitions,

the licensing authority will normally impose conditions restricting access only to persons who meet the required age limit in line with any certificate granted by the British Board of Film Classification or the licensing authority itself.

- 6.44 The Licensing Authority will expect licensees to ensure that age restrictions for film exhibitions are properly complied with.
- 6.45 In considering applications, the licensing authority will take into account any evidence that age restrictions for film exhibitions are not being properly observed.
- 6.46 Many children attend or take part in an entertainment arranged especially for them, for example children's shows, dance and drama or school productions. Specific additional arrangements may need to be operated to ensure their safety. For example:
  - an adult member of staff to be stationed at each and every exit from any level and to the outside and subject to there being a minimum of one member of staff to fifty children or part thereof.
  - no child is to be permitted in the front row of any balcony unless they are supervised by an adult.

#### 7.0 Representations

- 7.1 When an application is made for the grant, variation or review of a premises licence or club premises certificate, representations about the application can be made by responsible authorities or other persons.
- 7.2 Representations must be made to the licensing authority within the statutory period of 28 days beginning on the day after the relevant application is received by the licensing authority. Representations must be made in writing
- 7.3 Representations can be made either in support of an application or to express objections to an application being granted. However the licensing authority can only accept "relevant representations." A representation is "relevant" if it relates to the likely effect of the grant of the licence on the promotion of at least one of the licensing objectives.
- 7.4 An example of a representation that would not be relevant would be a representation from a local businessperson about the commercial damage that competition from a new licensed premises would do to their own business. On the other hand, a representation by a businessperson that nuisance caused by new premises would deter customers from entering the local area, and the steps proposed by the applicant to prevent that nuisance were inadequate, would be a relevant representation.
- 7.5 In other words, representations should relate to the impact of licensable activities carried on from premises on the licensing objectives.
- 7.6 For representations in relation to variations to be relevant, they should be confined to the subject matter of the variation.
- 7.7 Whilst the licensing authority expects representations to be evidence based, there is no requirement for a responsible authority or other person to produce a recorded history of problems at premises to support their representations, and it is recognised that in fact this would not be possible for new premises.

#### (a) Representations from Responsible Authorities

- 7.8 Responsible authorities are a group of public bodies that must be fully notified of applications and that are entitled to make representations to the licensing authority in relation to the application for the grant, variation or review of a premises licence or club premises certificate. A full list of contact details for the responsible authorities is provided on the licensing authority's website.
- 7.9 Whilst all responsible authorities may make representations regarding applications for licences and club premises certificates and full variation applications, it is the responsibility of each responsible authority to determine when they have appropriate grounds to do so.
- 7.10 The licensing authority recognises that every responsible authority can make representations relating to any of the four licensing objectives. However the licensing authority would normally expect representations about the promotion of individual licensing objectives to come from the most relevant responsible authority with expertise in that particular area. For example the licensing authority would expect representations about the prevention of crime and disorder to come primarily

from the police and representations about the prevention of public nuisance to come primarily from environmental health.

- 7.11 The licensing authority recognises that the police should be its main source of advice on matters relating to the promotion of the crime and disorder licensing objective, but also may be able to make relevant representations with regards to the other licensing objectives if they have evidence to support such representations.
- 7.12 The licensing authority will accept all reasonable and proportionate representations made by the police unless it has evidence that do so would not be appropriate for the promotion of the licensing objectives. However the licensing authority will still expect any police representations to be evidence based and able to withstand scrutiny at a hearing.
- 7.13 The licensing authority recognises Worcestershire Safeguarding Children Board as being the body that is competent to advise it on the licensing objective of the protection of children from harm.
- 7.14 The licensing authority recognises that, although public health is not a licensing objective, health bodies may hold information which other responsible authorities do not, but which would assist the licensing authority in exercising its functions.
- 7.15 For example, drunkenness can lead to accidents and injuries from violence, resulting in attendances at emergency departments and the use of ambulance services. Some of these incidents will be reported to the police, but many will not. Such information might be relevant to the public safety objective and in some cases the crime and disorder objective.
- 7.16 As a result of the Police Reform and Social Responsibility Act 2011, the licensing authority is also now a responsible authority and can therefore make representations if it deems it appropriate to do so.
- 7.17 However the licensing authority will not normally act as a responsible authority on behalf of other parties (for example, local residents, local councillors or community groups) although there are occasions where the authority may decide to do so.
- 7.18 Such parties can make relevant representations to the licensing authority in their own right, and the licensing authority expects them to make representations themselves where they are reasonably able to do so.
- 7.19 The licensing authority also expects that other responsible authorities should intervene where the basis for the intervention falls within the remit of that other responsible authority. Each responsible authority has equal standing under the 2003 Act and may act independently without waiting for representations from any other responsible authority.
- 7.20 In cases where a licensing authority is also acting as responsible authority in relation to the same process, the licensing authority will seek to achieve a separation of responsibilities within the authority to ensure procedural fairness and eliminate conflicts of interest. This will be achieved by allocating the different responsibilities to different licensing officers or other officers within the local authority to ensure a proper separation of responsibilities.

#### (b) Representations from Other Persons

- 7.21 Relevant representations about applications can also be made by any other person, regardless of their geographical position in relation to the relevant premises. However the licensing authority will usually give greater weight to representations that are made by people who can demonstrate that they would be directly affected by the carrying on of licensable activities at the premises concerned.
- 7.22 The licensing authority will also reject as invalid, any representations from other persons that are deemed to be frivolous or vexatious. A representation might be considered to be vexatious if it appears to be intended to cause aggravation or annoyance, whether to a competitor or other person, without reasonable cause. Frivolous representations are essentially categorised by a lack of seriousness. Frivolous representations would concern issues which, at most, are minor and in relation to which no remedial steps would be warranted or proportionate.
- 7.23 Decisions as to the validity of representations will normally be made by officers of the licensing authority. In borderline cases, the benefit of the doubt about any aspect of a representation will be given to the person making that representation. The subsequent hearing would then provide an opportunity for the person or body making the representation to amplify and clarify it.
- 7.24 Any person who is aggrieved by a rejection of their representations on either of these grounds may lodge a complaint through the authority's corporate complaints procedure. A person may also challenge such a decision by way of judicial review.
- 7.25 Where a notice of a hearing is given to an applicant, the licensing authority is required to provide the applicant with copies of the relevant representations that have been made.
- 7.26 The licensing authority will normally provide copies of the relevant representations to the applicant in full and without redaction. However in exceptional circumstances, where a person satisfies the licensing authority that they have genuine reasons to fear intimidation or violence if their personal details, such as name and address, are divulged to the applicant, the copies of the representations may be redacted accordingly.
- 7.27 In such circumstances the licensing authority will still provide some details to the applicant (such as street name or general location within a street), so that the applicant can fully prepare their response to any particular representation.
- 7.28 Alternatively persons may wish to contact the relevant responsible authority or their local Councillor with details of how they consider that the licensing objectives are being undermined so that the responsible authority can make representations on their behalf if appropriate and justified.
- 7.29 Further guidance on making representations is provided on the licensing authority's website.

#### 8.0 Licensing Hours

- 8.1 The licensing authority recognises the variety of premises for which licences will be sought and that fixed and artificially early closing times in certain areas can lead to peaks of disorder and disturbance on the streets when people tend to leave licensed premises at the same time.
- 8.2 When determining what licensing hours are appropriate for a premises the licensing authority will always consider each application on its own merits and will not impose predetermined licensed opening hours, without giving individual consideration to the merits of each application. The licensing authority will take into account requests for licensable hours in the light of:
  - environmental quality;
  - residential amenity;
  - the character or function of a particular area; and
  - the nature of the proposed activities to be provided at the premises.
- 8.3 Consideration may be given to imposing stricter restrictions on licensing hours when it is appropriate to control noise and disturbance from particular licensed premises, such as those in mainly residential areas.
- 8.4 In accordance with established practice, the licensing authority encourages applicants, to include measures of good practice in their operating schedules such as a policy of prohibiting new persons from being admitted to their premises after 11.00 pm in order to reduce the risk of disorder and disturbance to members of the public late at night, where this is appropriate to the premises concerned.
- 8.5 Generally the licensing authority will consider licensing shops, stores and supermarkets to sell alcohol for consumption off the premises during the normal hours they intend to open for shopping purposes. There may, however, be instances where it is considered that there are good reasons for restricting those hours, for example, where police representations are made in respect of isolated shops known to be the focus of disorder and public nuisance.

#### 9.0 Conditions on Licences and Certificates

- 9.1 Conditions on a premises licence or club premises certificate are important in setting the parameters within which premises can lawfully operate. The licensing authority will ensure any conditions that are imposed on a premises licence or club premises certificate:
  - Are appropriate for the promotion of the licensing objectives;
  - Are precise and enforceable;
  - Are unambiguous and clear in what they intend to achieve;
  - Do not duplicate other statutory requirements or other duties or responsibilities placed on the business by other legislation;
  - Are tailored to the individual type, location and characteristics of the premises and events concerned;
  - Are not standardised and may therefore be unlawful if it cannot be demonstrated that they are appropriate for the promotion of the licensing objectives in an individual case;
  - Do not replicate offences set out in the 2003 Act or other legislation;
  - Are proportionate, justifiable and capable of being met, (for example, whilst beer glasses may be available in toughened glass, wine glasses may not);
  - Do not seek to manage the behaviour of customers once they are beyond the direct management of the licence holder and their staff, but may impact on the behaviour of customers in the immediate vicinity of the premises or as they enter or leave; and
  - Are written in a prescriptive format.
- 9.2 Although the licensing authority may use standardised forms of wording in conditions to cover commonly arising situations and circumstances, "blanket conditions" will not be applied to licences and specific conditions may be drawn up and applied to meet local need and circumstances.

#### **10.0** Terrorism (Protection of Premises Bill) / Martyn's Law

- 10.1 The Government has committed to introducing legislation with a view to ensuring stronger protections against terrorism in public places. This legislation is often referred to as "Martyn's Law" in tribute to Martyn Hett who was killed alongside 21 others in the Manchester Arena terrorist attack in 2017.
- 10.2 Martyn's Law will aim to keep people safe, enhance our national security and reduce the risk to the public from terrorism by the protection of public venues.
- 10.3 It will place a requirement on those responsible for certain locations to consider the threat from terrorism and implement appropriate and proportionate mitigation measures.
- 10.4 The legislation will ensure parties are prepared, ready to respond and know what to do in the event of an attack. Better protection will be delivered through enhanced security systems, staff training, and clearer processes.
- 10.5 Whilst this legislation is still under development and not yet in force, the licensing authority would encourage all premises to undertake basic, low-cost activities to improve their preparedness, including terrorism protection training for staff and evaluating the best procedures to put in place to minimise the impact of any attack. When the legislation comes into force, licensed premises will need to comply with any statutory requirements that are relevant to them
- 10.6 Further information and guidance is provided at <u>www.protectuk.police.uk</u>

#### 11.0 Reviews

- 11.1 At any stage, following the grant or a premises licence or club premises certificate, a responsible authority or any other person, may apply to the licensing authority for a review of the licence or certificate because of a problem arising at the premises in connection with any of the four licensing objectives.
- 11.2 In every case the application for review must relate to particular premises for which a licence or certificate is in force and must be relevant to the promotion of the licensing objectives.
- 11.3 Any responsible authority under the 2003 Act may apply for a review of a premises licence or club premises certificate. Therefore, the relevant licensing authority may apply for a review if it is concerned about licensed activities at premises and wants to intervene early without waiting for representations from other persons.
- 11.4 However, the licensing authority will not normally act as a responsible authority in applying for reviews on behalf of other persons, such as local residents or community groups. These individuals or groups are entitled to apply for a review for a licence or certificate in their own right if they have grounds to do so.
- 11.5 The licensing authority also expects other responsible authorities to intervene where the basis for the intervention falls within the remit of that other authority. For example, the police should take appropriate steps where the basis for the review is concern about crime and disorder. Likewise, where there are concerns about noise nuisance, it is expected that environmental health will make the application for review.
- 11.6 Where responsible authorities have concerns about problems identified at premises, the licensing authority considers it good practice for them to give licence holders early warning of their concerns and the need for improvement, and where possible they should advise the licence or certificate holder of the steps they need to take to address those concerns.
- 11.7 A failure by the holder to respond to such warnings is expected to lead to a decision to apply for a review. The licensing authority believes that co-operation at a local level in promoting the licensing objectives should be encouraged and reviews should not be used to undermine this co-operation.
- 10.8 If the application for a review has been made by a person other than a responsible authority (for example, a local resident, residents' association, local business or trade association), before taking action the licensing authority will first consider whether the complaint being made is relevant, frivolous, vexatious or repetitious.
- 11.9 A review application might be considered to be vexatious if it appears to be intended to cause aggravation or annoyance, whether to a competitor or other person, without reasonable cause. Frivolous applications are essentially categorised by a lack of seriousness. Frivolous applications would concern issues which, at most, are minor and in relation to which no remedial steps would be warranted or proportionate.
- 11.10 The licensing authority considers a repetitious ground for review to be one that is identical or substantially similar to:

- a ground for review specified in an earlier application for review made in relation to the same premises licence or certificate which has already been determined; or
- representations considered by the licensing authority when the premises licence or certificate was granted; or
- representations which would have been made when the application for the premises licence was first made and which were excluded then by reason of the prior issue of a provisional statement; and, in addition to the above grounds, a reasonable interval has not elapsed since that earlier review or grant.
- 11.11 The licensing authority is aware of the need to prevent attempts to review licences merely as a further means of challenging the grant of the licence following the failure of representations to persuade the licensing authority on an earlier occasion.
- 11.12 The licensing authority believes that more than one review originating from any person or group of persons such as residents and(or) community groups, other than a responsible authority in relation to a particular premises should not normally be permitted within a 12 month period on similar grounds save in compelling circumstances or where it arises following a closure order.
- 11.13 The exclusion of a complaint on the grounds that it is repetitious does not apply to responsible authorities which may make more than one application for a review of a licence or certificate within a 12 month period.
- 11.14 Guidance on applying for a review of a licence or certificate, along with the necessary forms, can be found on the licensing authority's website.

## **12.0 Minor Variations**

- 12.1 Variations to premises licences or club premises certificates that could not impact adversely on the licensing objectives are subject to a simplified 'minor variations' process. Under this process, the applicant is not required to advertise the variation in a newspaper or circular, or copy it to responsible authorities. However, they must display it on a white notice (to distinguish it from the blue notice used for full variations and new applications).
- 12.2 Minor variations will generally fall into four categories: minor changes to the structure or layout of premises; small adjustments to licensing hours; the removal of out of date, irrelevant or unenforceable conditions or addition of volunteered conditions; and the addition of certain licensable activities. In all cases the overall test is whether the proposed variation could impact adversely on any of the four licensing objectives.
- 12.3 On receipt of an application for a minor variation, the licensing authority will consider whether the variation could impact adversely on the licensing objectives. Decisions on minor variations will normally be delegated to licensing officers who will look at each application on its own individual merits.
- 12.4 In considering the application, the officer will consult relevant responsible authorities if there is any doubt about the impact of the variation on the licensing objectives and they need specialist advice, and take their views into account in reaching a decision.
- 12.5 The officer will also carefully consider any relevant representations received from other persons that are received within a period of ten working days from the 'initial day', that is to say, the day after the application is received by the licensing authority.
- 12.6 The officer will then determine the application and will contact the applicant within 15 working days, beginning on the first working day after the authority received the application, with effect either that the minor variation is granted or the application is refused.

## **13.0 Cumulative Impact**

- 13.1 Cumulative impact is the potential impact on the promotion of the licensing objectives of a number of licensed premises concentrated in one area.
- 13.2 In some areas where the number, type or density of licensed premises, such as those selling alcohol or providing late night refreshment, is high or exceptional, serious problems of nuisance and disorder may arise outside or some distance from those premises. Such problems generally occur as a result of large numbers of drinkers being concentrated in an area, for example when leaving premises at peak times or when queuing at fast food outlets or for public transport.
- 13.3 Queuing in itself may lead to conflict, disorder and anti-social behaviour. Moreover, large concentrations of people may also attract criminal activities such as drug dealing, pick pocketing and street robbery. Local services such as public transport, public lavatory provision and street cleaning may not be able to meet the demand posed by such concentrations of drinkers leading to issues such as street fouling, littering, traffic and public nuisance caused by concentrations of people who cannot be effectively dispersed quickly.
- 13.4 Variable licensing hours may facilitate a more gradual dispersal of customers from premises. However, in some cases, the impact on surrounding areas of the behaviour of the customers of all premises taken together will be greater than the impact of customers of individual premises. These conditions are more likely to arise in town and city centres, but may also arise in other urban centres and the suburbs, for example on smaller high streets with high concentrations of licensed premises.
- 13.5 With effect from 6 April 2018, the Policing and Crime Act 2017 introduced the concept of cumulative impact assessments into the Licensing Act 2003 by inserting into the Act a new section 5A.
- 13.6 A cumulative impact assessment (CIA) may be published by a licensing authority to help it to limit the number or types of licence applications granted in areas where there is evidence to show that the number or density of licensed premises in the area is having a cumulative impact and leading to problems which are undermining the licensing objectives. CIAs relate to applications for new premises licences and club premises certificates and applications to vary existing premises licences and club premises certificates in a specified area.
- 13.7 At the current time the licensing authority has not published a CIA as there is not currently an evidential basis on which to base such a decision.
- 13.8 If the licensing authority were to consider the publication of a CIA in the future, it would do so in accordance with the requirements of section 5A of the Licensing Act 2003 and with regard to the guidance issued by the Secretary of State under section 182 of the Licensing Act 2003.

## 14.0 Personal Licences – New Applications

- 14.1 A personal licence is a licence issued to an individual authorising them to make or authorise the sale of alcohol in accordance with a premises licence. Every premises licence that authorises the sale of alcohol must specify an individual who acts as the designated premises supervisor (DPS). The DPS must hold a personal licence.
- 14.2 Applications for personal licences should be made to the licensing authority for the area where the applicant is ordinarily resident at the time they make their application.
- 14.3 (a) The applicant is aged 18 or over
  - (b) The applicant is entitled to work in the United Kingdom
  - (c) The applicant possesses a licensing qualification or is a person of a prescribed description
  - (d) The applicant has not forfeited a personal licence in the five year period prior to their application being made
  - (e) The applicant has not been convicted or any relevant offence or any foreign offence or required to pay an immigration penalty
- 14.4 The licensing authority must reject an application if the applicant fails to meet one or more of the requirements set out in (a) to (d) above.
- 14.5 Where the applicant meets the requirements in (a) to (d) but does not meet the requirements of (e), the licensing authority must give the chief officer of police for its area a notice to this effect. Having received such a notice, if the chief officer of police is satisfied that the granting of the application would undermine the crime prevention objective, he must within 14 days, give the licensing authority a notice to that effect.
- 14.6 Where the applicant fails to meet the requirements of (e) as a result of a conviction for an immigration offence or because they have been required to pay an immigration penalty, the licensing authority must give a notice to the Secretary of State for the Home Department to that effect. The Home Office may object to an application on grounds that granting the personal licence would be prejudicial to the prevention of illegal working in licensed premises.
- 14.7 Where an objection to the grant of a personal licence is received from either the chief officer of police or the Home Office, the applicant is entitled to a hearing before the licensing authority. If no objections are received, the licensing authority must grant the application.
- 14.8 At a hearing to determine a personal licence application to which the chief officer of police or Home Office have objected, the licensing authority will have regard to all of the circumstances including the following:
  - The need to assess each case on its merits
  - The duty to promote the crime prevention objective
  - The objection notice given by the Police or Home Office
  - The guidance issued by the Secretary of State under section 182 of the Licensing Act 2003
  - The seriousness of the relevant offence
  - The sentence or penalty imposed on the applicant for the relevant offence

- Any representations made by the applicant
- Any other evidence as to the previous character of the applicant
- 14.9 If, having considered all of the circumstances, the licensing authority considers that it is appropriate for either the promotion of the crime prevention objective or for the prevention of illegal working in licensed premises to reject the application, it must do so. In all other cases the application must be granted.
- 14.10 If an application is refused, the applicant will be entitled to appeal against the decision they make. Similarly, if the application is granted despite a police objection notice or an objection from the Home Office, the chief officer of police or Home Office are entitled to appeal against the licensing authority's determination. The licensing authority will therefore record in full the reasons for any decision that it makes.

## 15.0 Personal Licences – Suspension and Revocation

- 15.1 Section 138 of the Policing and Crime Act 2017 amended the Licensing Act 2003 and gave the power to a licensing authority to suspend or revoke personal licences that it has issued with effect from 6 April 2017.
- 15.2 When a licensing authority has granted a personal licence and becomes aware that the licence holder has been convicted of a relevant offence or foreign offence or been required to pay an immigration penalty, a licensing authority may revoke the licence or suspend it for a period of up to six months. This applies to convictions received and civil immigration penalties which a person has been required to pay at any time before or after the licence was granted, as long as the conviction was received after 6 April 2017, or the requirement to pay the civil penalty arose after 6 April 2017. Prior to 6 April 2017 only magistrates' courts can order the forfeiture or suspension of a personal licence for convictions.
- 15.3 The process which must be undertaken by the licensing authority to suspend or revoke a personal licence is set out at section 132A of the 2003 Act. The decision to revoke or suspend a personal licence must be made by the licensing committee or sub-committee, but the actions required before making a final decision may be made by a licensing officer.
- 15.4 The licensing authority may not take action if the licence holder has appealed against the conviction or the sentence imposed in relation to the offence, until the appeal is disposed of. Where an appeal is not lodged, the licensing authority may not take action until the time limit for making an appeal has expired.
- 15.5 If a licensing authority is considering revoking or suspending a personal licence, the authority must give notice to the licence holder. This notice must invite the holder to make representations about the conviction, any decision of a court in relation to the licence, or any decision by an appellate court if the licence holder has appealed such a decision. The licence holder may also decide to include any other information, for example, about their personal circumstances.
- 15.6 The licence holder must be given 28 days to make their representation, beginning on the day the notice was issued. The licensing authority does not need to hold a hearing to consider the representations. Before deciding whether to revoke or suspend the licence the licensing authority must consider any representations made by the licence holder, any decisions made by the court or appellate court in respect of the personal licence of which the licensing authority is aware, and any other information which the licensing authority considers relevant.
- 15.7 The licensing authority may not be aware of whether the court considered whether to revoke or suspend the licence, and there is no obligation on the licensing authority to find this out before making a decision themselves. Where the court has considered the personal licence and decided not to take action, this does not prevent the licensing authority from deciding to take action itself. Licensing authorities have different aims to courts in that they must fulfil their statutory duty to promote the licensing objectives, and therefore it is appropriate for the licensing authority to come to its own decision about the licence.
- 15.8 If the licensing authority, having considered a suspension and revocation and subsequently considered all the information made available to it, proposes not to revoke the licence it must give notice to the chief officer of police in the licensing

authority's area, and invite the chief officer to make representations about whether the licence should be suspended or revoked, having regard to the prevention of crime. The chief officer may make representations within the period of 14 days from the day they receive the notice from the licensing authority.

- 15.9 Any representations made by the chief officer of police must be taken into account by the licensing authority in deciding whether to suspend or revoke the licence.
- 15.10 Convictions may come to light via police in another area, for example if the personal licence holder no longer lives in the area of the licensing authority which issued the licence, or if the offence took place in another police force area. In this instance it would be good practice for the police providing the information to notify the police force in the licensing authority area, because it is the local chief officer who must provide representations if the licensing authority proposes not to revoke the licence.
- 15.11 Where the licence holder is convicted of immigration offences or has been required to pay a civil penalty for immigration matters, the licensing authority should notify Home Office Immigration Enforcement and allow representations to be made in the same way.
- 15.12 In deciding whether to suspend or revoke a personal licence, the licensing authority will have regard to all of the circumstances including the following:
  - The need to assess each case on its merits
  - The duty to promote the licensing objectives
  - The guidance issued by the Secretary of State under section 182 of the Licensing Act 2003
  - The seriousness of the relevant offence
  - The sentence or penalty imposed on the licence holder for the relevant offence
  - Any representations made by the Police or Home Office Immigration Enforcement
  - Any representations made by the holder of the licence
  - Any evidence as to the previous character of the holder of the licence
- 15.13 The licensing authority must notify the licence holder and the chief officer of police of the decision made (even if the police did not make representations). The licence holder may appeal the licensing authority's decision to revoke or suspend their personal licence. A decision to revoke or suspend the licence does not take effect until the end of the period allowed for appealing the decision (21 days); or if the decision is appealed against, until the appeal is disposed of.
- 15.14 If the personal licence holder is a DPS, the licensing authority may notify the premises licence holder once the decision to revoke or suspend the licence has been made if it becomes necessary to do so in order for the licensing authority to be able to carry out their functions.
- 15.15 The licensing authority may also notify any person who has declared an interest in the premises under section 178 of the 2003 Act if it becomes necessary to do so in order for the licensing authority to be able to carry out their functions.

## **16.0** Immigration Act 2016 – Entitlement to Work

- 16.1 Section 36 of and Schedule 4 to the Immigration Act 2016 made a number of amendments to the Licensing Act 2003 to introduce immigration safeguards in respect of licensing applications made in England and Wales on or after 6 April 2017. The intention of these changes is to prevent illegal working in premises licensed for the sale of alcohol or late night refreshment.
- 16.2 The statutory prevention of crime and disorder licensing objective in the Licensing Act 2003 includes the prevention of immigration crime and the prevention of illegal working in licensed premises. The Council will work with the Home Office (Immigration Enforcement) as well as the police, in respect of these matters.
- 16.3 Section 36 of and Schedule 4 to the Immigration Act 2016 (the 2016 Act) amended the 2003 Act to provide that in England and Wales:
  - Premises licences to sell alcohol or provide late night refreshment and personal licences cannot be issued to an individual who does not have permission to be in the UK, or is not entitled to undertake work relating to the carrying on of a licensable activity;
  - Licences issued to those with limited permission to be in the UK will lapse when their permission to be in the UK and work in a licensable activity comes to an end;
  - Immigration offences, including civil penalties, are 'relevant offences' as defined by the 2003 Act;
  - The Home Secretary (in practice Home Office (Immigration Enforcement))
    was added to the list of responsible authorities in the licensing regime, which
    requires Home Office (Immigration Enforcement) to receive premises licence
    applications (except regulated entertainment only licences) and applications
    to transfer premises licences, and in some limited circumstances personal
    licence applications, and permits Home Office (Immigration Enforcement) to
    make appropriate representations and objections to the grant of a licence;
    and
  - Immigration officers are permitted to enter premises which they have reason to believe are being used to sell alcohol or provide late night refreshment, to investigate whether immigration offences are being committed in connection with the licensable activity.
- 16.4 The licensing authority will have regard to any guidance issued by the Home Office in relation to the immigration related provisions now contained in the Licensing Act 2003.
- 16.5 The licensing authority will also work in partnership with the Home Office (Immigration Enforcement) and West Mercia Police with a view to preventing illegal working in premises licensed for the sale of alcohol or late night refreshment.

## **17.0 Enforcement and Complaints**

- 17.1 Once licensed, it is essential that premises are maintained and operated so as to ensure the continued promotion of the licensing objectives and compliance with the specific requirements of the Licensing Act 2003. The licensing authority will monitor premises and take any appropriate enforcement action to ensure compliance. Only complaints linked to a licensing objective will be investigated.
- 17.2 The licensing authority's general approach to enforcement will be to target problem and high-risk premises which require greater attention, while providing a lighter touch for low risk premises or those that are well run. Principles of risk assessment and targeted inspections (in line with the recommendations of the Hampton review) will prevail and inspections will not be undertaken routinely but when and if they are judged necessary. This should ensure that resources are used efficiently and are more effectively concentrated on problem premises.
- 17.3 In most cases a graduated form of response will be taken to resolve issues of noncompliance, although it is recognised that in serious cases a prosecution or application for review are the appropriate means of disposal.
- 17.4 All decisions and enforcement actions taken by the licensing authority will be in accordance with the Council's Corporate Enforcement Policy and the principles of consistency, transparency and proportionality set out in the Regulator's Compliance Code.
- 17.5 The licensing authority will continue to employ officers to investigate allegations of unlicensed activities and to ensure that licence conditions are complied with, and will seek to work actively with West Mercia Police and other relevant partners in enforcing licensing legislation.
- 17.6 The licensing authority is happy to investigate complaints against licensed premises of any description. In the first instance, complainants will be encouraged to raise the complaint directly with the licensee or business concerned.
- 17.7 Where a person has made a complaint then the licensing authority may initially arrange a mediation meeting to try and address, clarify and resolve the issues of concern. This process will not override the right of any person to ask the licensing authority to review a licence or certificate or for any licence/certificate holder to decline to participate in a mediation meeting.

## **18.0** Integrating Strategies and Partnership Working

- 18.1 The Licensing Authority will seek to discharge its responsibilities by linking to and supporting local and national strategies and policies so far as they impact on the objectives of the Act including:-
  - The Government's Alcohol Strategy
  - Worcestershire's Alcohol Harm Reduction Strategy
  - Wyre Forest District Council Local Plan 2016-2036
- 18.2 The Council regards licensing as the most appropriate tool in ensuring that the Licensing Objectives are promoted and will avoid as far as is possible any duplication with other regulatory regimes and legislation.
- 18.3 As part of a wider package of initiatives the Council is aiming to tackle the negative impacts associated with alcohol consumption by encouraging alcohol licensed premises to join business initiatives such as Pubwatch schemes.
- 18.4 The Council will continue to develop appropriate partnership arrangements, working closely with the police and fire authorities, local businesses, community representatives and local people, in meeting these objectives.

## 19.0 <u>Equal Opportunities</u> Equalities

- 191 The Equality Act 2010 places a legal obligation on the Licensing Authority to have due regard to the need to eliminate unlawful discrimination, harassment and victimisation; to advance equality of opportunity; and to foster good relations, between persons with different protected characteristics. The protected characteristics are age, disability, gender reassignment, pregnancy and maternity, race, religion or belief, sex, and sexual orientation.
- 19.2 The Licensing Authority will look to discharge this duty by making arrangements where appropriate to provide information in a format that meet the requirements of those with special needs such as large type, audio information and information in foreign languages. Specific needs will be dealt with on an individual basis.
- 19.1 Under the Equality Act 2010 it is against the law to discriminate against anyone because of age, gender reassignment, being married or in a civil partnership, being pregnant or on maternity leave, disability, race including colour, nationality, ethnic or national origin, religion or belief, sex, or sexual orientation.
- 19.2 The Equality Act 2010 requires public bodies to have due regard to the need to eliminate discrimination, advance equality of opportunity and foster good relations between different people when carrying out their activities.
- 19.3 The licensing authority will look to discharge this duty by making arrangements where appropriate to provide information in a format that meet the requirements of those with special needs such as large type, audio information and information in foreign languages. Specific needs will be dealt with on an individual basis.
- 19.4 The licensing authority has had regard to this duty when publishing this statement of policy and will have regard to the duty when determining applications for relevant authorisations under the Licensing Act 2003.
- 19.5 In the design and layout of premises, applicants and licence holders are encouraged to consider access and facilities for customers with protected characteristics.
- 19.6 Any person who is concerned that a premises is failing to comply with the Equality Act should make their complaint to the premises in the first instance. Advice can also be sought from the Equality Advisory Support Service (EASS) www.equalityadvisoryservice.com
- 19.7 Evidenced failure by a licence holder to comply with the Equality Act (eg prosecutions or other enforcement action) may lead to review about the appropriateness of the licence continuing to be held

34

## 20.0 Administration, Exercise and Delegation of Functions

- 20.1 One of the major principles underlying the Licensing Act 2003 is that the licensing functions contained within the Act should be delegated to an appropriate level so as to ensure speedy, efficient and cost-effective service delivery.
- 20.2 The licensing authority will be involved in a wide range of licensing decisions and functions and has established a Licensing Committee to administer them. Appreciating the need to provide an efficient service to all parties involved in the licensing process, the Committee has delegated certain decisions and functions and has established several Sub-Committees to deal with those matters.
- 20.3 In addition, it is expected that many of the decisions and functions will be largely administrative with no perceived areas of contention, and, in the interests of efficiency and effectiveness, these are delegated to officers. Attached at Appendix A to this licensing policy is a table of delegated functions setting out the agreed delegation of decisions and functions to the Council's Licensing Committee, Sub-Committees, and officers.
- 20.4 These delegations are without prejudice to officers referring an application to a Sub-Committee or the Licensing Committee if considered appropriate in the circumstances of the case.

## 21.0 Relationship with Planning

- 21.1 Planning permission, building control approval and licensing regimes will be properly separated to avoid duplication and inefficiency. The planning and licensing regimes involve consideration of different (albeit related) matters. Licensing committees are not bound by decisions made by a planning committee, and vice versa.
- 21.2 There is no legal basis for the licensing authority to refuse a licence application because the relevant premises does not have planning permission, or where there are conditions on the relevant planning permission.
- 21.3 There are circumstances when as a condition of planning permission, a terminal hour has been set for the use of premises for commercial purposes. Where these hours are different to the licensing hours, the applicant must observe the earlier closing time. Premises operating in breach of their planning permission would be liable to prosecution under planning law.
- 21.4 Where there is an application for planning permission, the National Planning Policy Framework expects new development can be integrated effectively with existing businesses and community facilities (such as places of worship, pubs, music venues and sports clubs).
- 21.5 Existing businesses and facilities should not have unreasonable restrictions placed on them as a result of development permitted after they were established.
- 21.6 Where the operation of an existing business or community facility could have a significant adverse effect on new development (including changes of use) in its vicinity, the applicant (or 'agent of change') should be required by the local planning authority to provide suitable mitigation before the development has been completed.

## 22.0 Temporary Event Notices

- 22.1 The Licensing Act 2003 provides for certain occasions when small scale events (for no more than 499 people at a time and lasting for no more than 168 hours) do not need a licence providing that advance notice is given to the licensing authority, police and environmental health. The police and environmental health can only object to a Temporary Event Notice if the event is likely to undermine the licensing objectives.
- 22.2 The law states that for a standard temporary event notice, at least ten working day's notice must be given but the licensing authority recommends that, wherever possible, at least two month's notice be given to hold these events, to allow it to help organisers plan their events safely. Any longer period than this may mean that organisers do not have all the details available at the time of submitting the notice, and any lesser time means that planning may be rushed and haphazard.
- 22.3 Organisers of temporary events are strongly advised to contact the licensing authority for advice at the earliest opportunity when planning events. Where necessary discussions will be held with the police to avoid any unnecessary objections being made that may arise from misunderstandings or confusion as to what is being proposed.
- 22.4 Since 25 April 2012 it has been possible for individuals to serve a very limited number of "late" temporary event notices each year, providing that these are served on all relevant parties at least five working days before the day on which the event is due to begin.
- 22.5 However event organisers should be aware that a late temporary event notice can be prevented by a single objection from the police or environmental health and there is no right to a hearing in such circumstances.
- 22.6 Therefore late temporary event notices should normally only be served in exceptional circumstances, such as when an event has to be postponed and rearranged at short notice due to adverse weather conditions. The licensing authority does not expect late temporary event notices to be served simply on the basis that the event organiser has been disorganised in addressing the licensing arrangements for their event.

## 23.0 Live Music Act 2012 and other Entertainment Licensing Deregulation

- 23.1 The Live Music Act 2012 came into force on 1<sup>st</sup> October 2012 and is designed to encourage more performances of 'live' music. The Act removes the licensing requirements for:
  - amplified 'live' music between 8am and 11pm before audiences of no more than 200 people on premises authorised to sell alcohol for consumption on the premises
  - amplified 'live' music between 8am and 11pm before audiences of no more than 200 people in workplaces not otherwise licensed under the 2003 Act (or licensed only for the provision of late night refreshment)
  - unamplified 'live' music between 8am and 11pm in all venues
  - the provision of entertainment facilities
- 23.2 Where licensable activities continue to take place on premises any licence conditions relating to 'live' music will be suspended, but it will be possible to impose new, or reinstate existing, conditions following a review.
- 23.3 When considering whether an activity constitutes the provision of regulated entertainment each case will be treated on its own merits. There will inevitably be a degree of judgement as to whether a performance is live music or not, so organisers are encouraged to check with the licensing authority if in doubt.
- 23.4 There was a further deregulation of entertainment licensing in June 2013 when the Licensing Act 2003 (Descriptions of Entertainment) (Amendment) Order 2013) came into force on 27 June 2013. The effect of the order is that no authorisation is required for the following activities to the extent that they take place between 08:00-23:00 on any day:
  - a performance of a play in the presence of any audience of no more than 500 people
  - an indoor sporting event in the presence of any audience of no more than 1000 people
  - a performances of dance in the presence of any audience of no more than 500 people
- 23.5 Entertainment licensing requirements were further deregulated as a result of the Legislative Reform (Entertainment Licensing) Order 2014, which came into force on 6 April 2015.
- 23.6 The 2014 Order deregulated entertainment licensing in the following ways:
  - The provision of regulated entertainment by or on behalf of local authorities, health care providers, or schools on their own defined premises became exempt from entertainment licensing between 08.00-23.00 on the same day, with no audience limit.
  - The audience limit for a performance of live amplified music in relevant alcohol licensed premises or in a workplace between 08.00-23.00 on the same day was raised from 200 to 500.

- Local authorities, health care providers and schools are now exempt from entertainment licensing when making their own defined premises available to third parties for live and recorded music activities between 08:00-23:00 on the same day for audiences of up to 500.
- Community premises not licensed to supply alcohol are now exempt from entertainment licensing requirements for live and recorded music between 08:00-23:00 on the same day for audiences of up to 500.
- Travelling circuses are now exempt from entertainment licensing in respect of all descriptions of entertainment, except an exhibition of a film or a boxing or wrestling entertainment, where the entertainment or sport takes place between 08:00-23:00 on the same day, with no audience limit.
- Greco-Roman and freestyle wrestling are now deregulated between 08:00-23:00 for audiences of up to 1000 people.
- An exhibition of film that is incidental to another activity (where that other activity is not itself a description of entertainment set out in paragraph 2 of Schedule 1 to the 2003 Act) is exempt now from licensing.
- 23.7 The exhibition of films in community premises has also been deregulated as a result of section 76 of the Deregulation Act 2015.
- 23.8 No licence is required for an exhibition of film on community premises between 08:00 and 23:00 on any day provided that:
  - the film entertainment is not provided with a view to profit;
  - the film entertainment is in the presence of an audience of no more than 500 people;
  - the admission of children is subject to such restrictions as are necessary to comply with the recommendation issued by the BBFC or relevant licensing authority regarding the admission of children; and
  - a person concerned in the organisation or management of the exhibition of the film has obtained the prior written consent of the management committee of the premises, or if there is no management committee, a person who has control of the premises in connection with the carrying on by that person of a trade, business or other undertaking, or failing that a person with a relevant property interest in the premises.

## 243.0 Sexual Entertainment Venues

- 24.1 The Council may adopt a policy in relation to sex establishments, including sexual entertainment venues under the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1982, as amended by the Policing and Crime Act 2009. This policy may include standard conditions attached to such licences. Where there are similar conditions attached to licences under both regulatory regimes, the more onerous will apply.
- 24.2 There is an exemption under the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1982 that allows premises to provide sexual entertainment no more than 11 times per year and no more frequently than monthly. Any concerns related to the provision of occasional sexual entertainment may still lead to a review of the relevant premises licence or club premises certificate and the imposition of conditions.
- 24.3 Any premises that wants to provide sexual entertainment under the exemption must still be authorised under the Licensing Act 2003 for the performance of dance and the playing or recorded music.

## 25.0 Early Morning Alcohol Restriction Orders (EMROs)

- 25.1 The power to introduce an EMRO enables a licensing authority to prohibit the sale of alcohol for a specified time period between the hours of 12am and 6am in the whole or part of its area, if it is satisfied that this would be appropriate for the promotion of the licensing objectives.
- 25.2 EMROs are designed to address recurring problems such as high levels of alcoholrelated crime and disorder in specific areas at specific times; serious public nuisance; and other instances of alcohol-related anti-social behaviour which is not directly attributable to specific premises.
- 25.3 Before introducing an EMRO the licensing authority must be satisfied that it has sufficient evidence to demonstrate that its decision is appropriate for the promotion of the licensing objectives. This requirement will be considered in the same manner as other licensing decisions, such as the determination of applications for the grant of premises licences. The licensing authority will consider evidence from partners, including responsible authorities and local Community Safety Partnerships, alongside its own evidence, to determine whether an EMRO would be appropriate for the promotion of the licensing objectives.
- 25.4 The licensing authority will normally only consider the use of EMROs as a last resort in dealing with recurring problems and will always consider the potential burden that would be imposed on premises licence holders as well as the potential benefits in terms of promoting the licensing objectives.
- 25.5 It is recognised that there are other measures that could be taken instead of making an EMRO which include:
  - introducing a special policy on cumulative impact;
  - reviewing licences of specific problem premises;
  - encouraging the creation of business-led best practice schemes in the area; and
  - using other mechanisms set out in the Secretary of State's Guidance to Licensing Authorities under Section 182 of the Licensing Act 2003.
- 25.6 The licensing authority is not currently satisfied that it is appropriate to make any EMROs.

## 26.0 Late Night Levy

- 26.1 The Late Night levy is a power, conferred on licensing authorities by provision in Chapter 2 of Part 2 of the Police Reform and Social Responsibility Act 2011. This enables licensing authorities to charge a levy to persons who are licensed to sell alcohol late at night in the authority's area, as a means of raising a contribution towards the costs of policing the late-night economy.
- 26.2 The levy is a power, and the Government has recognised that some licensing authorities will not consider that it is appropriate to exercise it.
- 26.3 At the present time this licensing authority does not have a large number of premises which are licensed to sell alcohol during the late-night supply period.
- 26.4 The decision to introduce the levy is for the licensing authority to make. However, the licensing authority will keep the need for a levy under review in consultation with the chief officer of police and police and crime commissioner ("PCC") for the police area.
- 26.5 When considering whether to introduce a levy the licensing authority notes that any financial risk (for example lower than expected revenue) rests at a local level and this will be fully considered prior to making any decision about local implementation.
- 26.6 The licensing authority will decide whether or not it believes it has a viable proposal to introduce the levy before incurring the costs of the formal consultation process.
- 26.7 If the licensing authority decides to give further consideration to the introduction of a levy in the future, it will do so in accordance with the relevant regulations and with reference to any relevant guidance issued by the Home Office.
- 26.8 Any decision to introduce, vary or end the requirement for the levy will be made by the full Council. Other decisions in relation to the introduction and administration of the levy would be delegated to the Licensing Committee.

## 27.0 Late Night Refreshment – Local Powers to Deregulate

- 27.1 Section 71 of the Deregulation Act 2015 inserted paragraph 2A into Schedule 2 of the Licensing Act 2003 in relation to the provision of late night refreshment.
- 27.2 This amendment created a discretionary power to licensing authorities to exempt premises in certain circumstances, from the requirement to have a licence to provide late night refreshment.
- 27.3 The powers allow a relevant licensing authority to exempt the supply of late night refreshment if it takes place:
  - on or from premises which are wholly situated in a designated area;
  - on or from premises which are of a designated description; or
  - during a designated period (beginning no earlier than 23.00 and ending no later than 05.00.
- 27.4 The licensing authority does not currently consider it appropriate to exercise the discretionary powers within paragraph 2A of Schedule 2 to the Licensing Act 2003.
- 27.5 If the licensing authority was going to consider exercising the powers in the future, it would only do so having careful considered the risks to the promotion of the licensing objectives and having carried out a comprehensive consultation exercise with relevant stakeholders.

## 28.0 Suspension of Licences and Certificates for Non-Payment of Annual Fees

- 28.1 As a result of powers introduced under the Police Reform and Social Responsibility Act 2011, the licensing authority must suspend premises licences and club premises certificates if the holder of the relevant authorisation fails to pay their annual fee.
- 28.2 However, this does not apply immediately if the payment was not made before or at the time of the due date because of an administrative error, or because the holder disputed liability for the fee before or at the time of the due date. In either of these cases, there is a grace period of 21 days. This period will be used by the licensing authority to contact the licence or certificate holder in attempt to resolve the dispute or error. If the dispute or error is not resolved during this 21-day period, the licence or certificate will be suspended.
- 28.3 When suspending a licence of certificate a notice of suspension will be given in writing to the licence or certificate holder. The police and any other relevant responsible authorities will also be notified of the suspension at the same time.
- 28.4 A premises licence or certificate that has been suspended does not have effect to authorise licensable activities. However, it can for example be subject to a hearing or, in the case of a premises licence, an application for transfer. The licence will nevertheless only be reinstated when the outstanding fee has been paid. Formally, the debt is owed by the holder who held the licence at the time it was suspended. However, it may be more likely in practice that the new holder will actually make the payment.
- 28.5 Once payment has been received a written acknowledgement will be given to the licence/certificate holder and the suspension will be lifted. The police and any other relevant responsible authorities will be notified that the suspension has been lifted at the same time.

Matter to be dealt with	Full Committee	Sub Committee	Officers
Application for personal licence		If the police or Home Office give an objection notice	If no objection notice is given by the police or Home Office.
Decision whether to suspend or revoke a personal licence		All cases	
Application for premises licence/club premises certificate		If relevant representations are made	If no relevant representations are made or all representations made are withdrawn
Application for provisional statement		If relevant representations are made	If no relevant representations are made or all representations made are withdrawn
Application to vary premises licence/club premises certificate		If relevant representations are made	If no relevant representations are made or all representations made are withdrawn
Application to vary designated personal licence holder		If the police or Home Office give an objection notice	If no objection notice is given by the police or Home Office.
Application for the mandatory alcohol condition under the Licensing Act 2003 requiring a Designated Premises Supervisor in respect of a premises licence to be disapplied		If a police representation is made	All other cases
Decision whether to consult other responsible authorities on minor variation application			All cases

# Appendix A - Table of Delegated Functions

Matter to be dealt with	Full Committee	Sub Committee	Officers
Determination of minor variation application			All cases
Request to be removed as designated premises supervisor			All cases
Application for transfer of premises licence		If the police or Home Office give an objection notice	If no objection notice is given by the police or Home Office.
Application for interim authority		If the police or Home Office give an objection notice	If no objection notice is given by the police or Home Office.
Application to review premises licence/club premises certificate		All cases	
Decision on whether a complaint or objection is irrelevant, frivolous, vexatious etc			All cases
Decision for licensing authority to act in their capacity as a responsible authority			All cases
Acknowledgement of receipt of a temporary events notice			All cases
Determination of a police or environmental health objection to a temporary event notice		All cases	
Decision to suspend a licence or certificate for non-payment of the annual fee.			All cases

Section Heading	Page	Paragraph	Description of amendment	Reason for amendment
Front Cover	1		Telephone number removed and dates changed	To reflect when the revised Statement of Licensing Policy will take effect and when it will need to be revised next.
Table of contents and throughout document	2		Changes to section, paragraph and page numbers	Required as a result of additional paragraphs and sections being added to the draft revised Statement of Licensing Policy
Introduction	4		Updated	Introduction updated to reflect current population figures.
Applications for Premises Licences and Club Premises Certificates	11	6.20	Insertion of paragraph making specific reference to the safety of women and girls, including encouragement to implement schemes such as "Ask for Angela"	To prevent crime and disorder and promote public safety by encouraging operators of licensed premises to do all that they can to ensure that all people, particularly women and girls, feel safe on a night out.
Applications for Premises Licences and Club Premises Certificates	11	6.21	Insertion of paragraph making reference to provision of bleed control kits in licensed premises	To promote public safety by encouraging operators of licensed premises to acquire a bleed control kit that is kept on their premises and that staff are provided training on how to use the kit.

## Summary of Amendments Made in Draft Revised Statement of Licensing Policy

Section Heading	Page	Paragraph	Description of amendment	Reason for amendment
Applications for Premises Licences and Club Premises Certificates	12	6.22	Insertion of paragraph making reference to the conduct of risk assessments to consider the need for the provision of hand-held metal detectors (knife wands)	To prevent crime and disorder and promote public safety by encouraging operators of licensed premises to conduct a risk assessment to consider the need for the provision and use of hand-held metal detectors, sometimes referred to as "knife wands" to deter and prevent people from carrying knives and other weapons into their premises.
Applications for Premises Licences and Club Premises Certificates	15	6.36	Insertion of reference to alcohol delivery services and age-verification procedures	To protect children from harm by making clear that the licensing authority expects those that offer alcohol deliver services to have in place robust age-verification procedures at both the point of sale and the point of delivery to ensure that alcohol is not purchased by, or delivered to, children.
Martyn's Law	22	10.0 – 10.6	Insertion of section to provide information regarding upcoming legislation commonly referred to as "Martyn's Law"	To provide information to licence holders on upcoming legislation that aims to keep people safe, enhance national security and reduce the risk to the public from terrorism by the protection of public venues.

Section Heading	Page	Paragraph	Description of amendment	Reason for amendment
Integrating Strategies and Partnership Working	33	18.0 – 18.4	Updated to show relevant strategies	To encourage partnership working
Equalities	34	19.1 – 19.6	Section rewritten and expanded to include reference to the public sector equality duty and confirm that the licensing authority will have regard to this when determining individual applications for authorisations. Also now encourages applicants and licence holders to consider access and facilities for customers with protected characteristics in the design and layout of their premises. Also now signposts the website of the Equality Advisory Support Service (EASS)	To provide information to applicants, licence holders and the public on how the Council will seek to fulfil their duties under the Equality Act 2010 and in order to try and help others to fulfil their own such duties.
Relationship with Planning	36	21.4 – 21.6	Additional paragraphs inserted making reference to the "agent of change" principle. This is the expectation in the National Planning Policy Framework that new development can be integrated effectively with existing businesses and community facilities (such as places of worship, pubs, music venues and sports clubs).	To provide information regarding this principle to applicants, licence holders and the general public.

#### WYRE FOREST DISTRICT COUNCIL

#### LICENSING AND ENVIRONMENTAL COMMITTEE

#### 8<sup>TH</sup> APRIL 2024

#### MANDATORY SAFEGUARDING TRAINING FOR HACKNEY CARRIAGE AND PRIVATE HIRE DRIVERS

OPEN		
CABINET MEMBER	Councillor Tracey Onslow	
RESPONSIBLE OFFICER:	Head of Worcestershire Regulatory Services on behalf of Wyre Forest District Council	
CONTACT OFFICER:	Niall McMenamin Principal Licensing Officer 01905 822799 <u>enquiries@worcsregservices.gov.uk</u>	
APPENDICES:	<ul> <li>Appendix 1 – Draft Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Licensing Policy</li> <li>Appendix 2 – Department for Transport guidance entitled "Statutory Taxi &amp; Private Hire Vehicle Standards"</li> </ul>	

#### 1. <u>PURPOSE OF REPORT</u>

1.1 To inform Members of a recent review of the Council's Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Licensing policies in relation to driver training and seek committee approval to undertake a consultation with relevant stakeholders on the proposal to introduce mandatory safeguarding training for all Wyre Forest licensed hackney carriage and private hire drivers.

#### 2. <u>RECOMMENDATION</u>

The Committee is asked to:

- 2.1 Note the contents of the report, in particular the proposal to introduce mandatory safeguarding training for all licensed hackney carriage and private hire drivers.
- 2.2 Approve the undertaking of a 4-week public consultation exercise on the proposal including the amendment of the Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Licensing Policy at Appendix 1.

2.3 Note that a further report will be presented to this Committee later in the year, presenting the results of the consultation exercise.

#### 3. BACKGROUND

- 3.1 In 2021 a review of all the Council's hackney carriage and private hire licensing policies was undertaken in response to the publication by the Department for Transport of guidance under section 177 of the Policing and Crime Act 2017 entitled "Statutory Taxi & Private Hire Standards." This work resulted in the production of a new draft hackney carriage and private hire licensing policy, which the Council implemented in September 2022.
- 3.2 The legislation was primarily prompted by the Jay and Casey reports on child sexual abuse and exploitation (CSAE) in Rotherham. Both reports highlighted examples of taxi/private hire vehicle drivers being directly linked to children that were abused, including instances when children were picked up from schools, children's homes or from family homes and abused or sexually exploited.
- 3.3 As part of the changes implemented in September 2022 the Council introduced a 'Competency Certificate' which all 'NEW' drivers are required to undertake. This certificate comprises of training on safeguarding, disability, equality, and many other aspects of training deemed necessary in order to apply for a new licence. Anyone licensed prior to this date and continues to apply to renew their licence are only asked to undertake safeguarding training on a voluntary basis. This has in effect created an uneven playing field.
- 3.4 Addressing the issues of child sexual exploitation and protection of the vulnerable remains a priority and a matter of great importance for the community and the council. In respect of child sexual exploitation (CSE), for example, appropriately trained licensed drivers can assist in identification of incidents and persons of concern.
- 3.5 Safeguarding is the process of protecting children and adults at risk from harm, preventing impairment to their health and development, which includes keeping them safe from neglect, and physical, emotional, and sexual abuse. However, currently the Council now has licensed drivers with different levels of knowledge in these areas of importance.
- 3.6 The Council has the responsibility of licensing both the hackney carriage and private hire drivers to protect the public. The procedures that exist, and the process for obtaining a licence, are therefore in place to ensure each applicant is 'fit and proper' to hold a licence.
- 3.7 The safeguarding of children, young people and adults at risk is vital and the Council want to strengthen safeguarding practice and raise awareness and standards within taxi licensing. License holders are the critical 'eyes and ears' of the community and often encounter people who may be vulnerable.
- 3.8 In 2018 Licensing officers worked with partners across Worcestershire and offered a programme of child exploitation training (CSE) for all taxi drivers free of charge but on a voluntary basis. The take up of this training across the County was around 75%. In Wyre Forest there were 146 drivers that attended the training sessions out

of a possible 250. This is positive but there remains a proportion of licence holders that have not had safeguarding training at all or longer than 5 years ago.

- 3.9 Research by officers has found that many neighbouring authorities and local authorities across the country used the implementation of the statutory standards as an opportunity to implement mandatory safeguarding training for their licence holders.
- 3.10 The council did not do this at the time as intelligence data (including that from key partner agencies) did not indicate the presence of a live or emerging issue. Although this remains the case, the council recognises the role and responsibility that taxi drivers have in the economy and community, and it is important that the council proactively does all that it can to ensure drivers are aware of their safeguarding responsibilities.
- 3.11 As part of the consultation process for the introduction of a competency certificate in 2021, the feedback responses from stakeholders were favourable for new driver training to be implemented and officers would hope this would still remain the case today.
- 3.12 Feedback from drivers that have undertaken the competency certificate have been overall positive and pass rates have remained high with the number of retakes limited. Most drivers have taken away knowledge and guidance that they otherwise would not have known without undertaking the training.

#### 4. <u>KEY ISSUES</u>

- 4.1 Officers believe that the safeguarding module of the current training program for new driver should be rolled out to all drivers including existing licensed drivers that have not undertaken the competency certificate.
- 4.2 The proposal that officers believe would cause the least disruption to drivers and be the most efficient way to implement would be to allow drivers a 12-month period from the date of which the policy is adopted to complete the required training. Those drivers that have a renewal within this period can complete the module before submission of their renewal application or earlier if preferred. However, by the 30<sup>th</sup> June 2025 all drivers must have completed safeguarding training through the Council's preferred training provider. Figures show that there are 156 licences up for renewal in this specified 12-month period and with 15 licence holders who have already undertaken the competency certificate this would only leave 35 that are required to undertake it before their next renewal outside of this suggested timeframe.
- 4.3 This change is set out in Appendix 1. Paragraph 2.9.6 has been inserted in the policy document under the 'specified requirements for existing licence holder renewals' and reads:

"With effect from 1st July 2024 each time a licence holder renews their licence they must undertake safeguarding training delivered by the Council's approved training provider prior to submitting their renewal".

- 4.4 Consultation responses would come back to this Committee after the 4-week consultation period has ended for a decision. In light of these timescales' officers would propose a commencement date of the 1st July 2024 allowing drivers enough time to book and undertake training before the 1st July 2025. Therefore, officers would also ask that the committee consider the officers proposal that any hackney carriage or private hire driver that fail to do so will have their licences suspended, not renewed or revoked until such time as training has taken place.
- 4.5 Currently the cost of the Competency Certificate is £100 for all new drivers and this cost is paid prior to a licence being issued by the driver. The safeguarding module is an element of that training, and we propose that there should be a small cost to cover the training delivered by the current training provider. We would anticipate this to be in the region of £20 per driver. Alongside the consultation process officers will work with the training provider to ensure the cost is fair and reflective of the quality of training provided and it is applied on a cost recovery basis.
- 4.6 Drivers currently book and pay for their Competency Certificate training directly with the training provider. The training provider provides officers with regular updates of drivers that have passed so that applications can be processed efficiently. Officers propose this training would be booked and paid in the same way.
- 4.7 Officers appreciate that this would be an additional cost to the driver and will work with the training provider to keep costs to a minimum, but officers would also like committee members to be mindful of the benefits and value this will have for the driver and the travelling public.

#### 5. FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS

- 5.1 The costs associated with carrying out the consultation will be met from existing budgets held by Worcestershire Regulatory Services.
- 5.2 The cost of the Safeguarding Training itself will need to be met by the licence holder but officers will work with the training provider to keep costs to a minimum and at cost recovery.

#### 6. LEGAL AND POLICY IMPLICATIONS

- 6.1 The Statutory Taxi and Private Hire Standards have been published by the Department for Transport under the powers set out in section 177 of the Policing and Crime Act 2017. Attached at Appendix 2.
- 6.2 All regulatory policies relating to Environmental Health and Licensing approved by Wyre Forest District Council should comply with the Regulators Code. The Regulators Code is made under the provisions of the Legislative and Regulatory Reform Act 2006. It seeks to promote proportionate, consistent, and targeted regulatory activity through the development of transparent and effective dialogue and understanding between regulators and those they regulate.

#### 7. EQUALITY IMPACT ASSESSMENT

7.1 In its consideration of this report and its recommendations, the Council must have due regard to its public sector equality duty under section 149 of the Equality Act

2010. In summary section 149 provides that a Public Authority must, in the exercise of its functions, have due regard to the need to:

- a) eliminate discrimination harassment, victimisation and any other conduct that is prohibited by or under this Act;
- b) advance equality of opportunity between persons who share a relevant protected characteristic and persons who do not share it; and
- c) foster good relations between persons who share a relevant protected characteristics and persons who do not share it.
- 7.2 Officers have carried out an initial EQIA screening test and assessed if there would be any adverse impacts on drivers if this policy were to be introduced. The policy would be a policy change for everyone regardless of their characteristics and would in turn have a positive impact on the driver. In fact the policy would aim to bring an equal level of knowledge across the licensed drivers and eliminate current disparities. As a result of this a full EQIA is not required.

#### 8. <u>RISK MANAGEMENT</u>

- 8.1 There is a possible reputational risk to the Council, as the new hackney carriage and private hire licensing policy, introduced in September 2022, only introduced the Competency Certificate to new drivers. Although it was not intended to cause any issues the Council may want to mitigate any risk by ensuring all drivers are in some way exposed to safeguarding training to protect the travelling public.
- 8.2 When introducing new, or amending existing Council policy, it is recommended that public and stakeholder consultation is undertaken on that policy, to minimise any risk of legal challenge.
- 8.3 The Department for Transport "Taxi and Private Hire Vehicle Licensing: Best Practice guidance" further states:

"It is good practice for local authorities to consult about any significant proposed changes in licensing rules. Such consultation should include not only the taxi and PHV trades but also groups likely to be the trades' customers. Examples are groups representing disabled people, or Chambers of Commerce, organisations with a wider transport interest (eg the Campaign for Better Transport and other transport providers), women's' groups or local traders"

8.4 It is proposed that consultation on the proposals referred to in this report to amend Council's policy will therefore be undertaken. It is further proposed that the consultation will take place with licence holders, relevant stakeholders, and the general public over a 4week period.

#### 9. <u>CONCLUSION</u>

9.1 Consulting on and adopting mandatory safeguarding training will enable the Council to enhance their current policies and procedures in relation to safeguarding children and vulnerable adults, thus providing tighter regulation across the hackney carriage

and private hire industry helping to keep Wyre Forest residents and the wider traveling public safe.

## 10. <u>CONSULTEE</u>

10.1 Solicitor to the Council, Legal Services.

## 11. BACKGROUND PAPERS

11.1 None

#### 2.9.0 Application Requirements – Applicants Renewing a Licence

- 2.9.1 An applicant seeking to renew a licence to drive hackney carriage and/or private hire vehicles must:
  - Continue to benefit from the right to work in the United Kingdom (UK)
  - Be deemed by the Council to remain a "fit and proper person" to hold a licence
- 2.9.2 Before a licence to drive hackney carriage and/or private hire vehicles can be renewed, the applicant must have submitted all of the following:
  - Completed application form
  - A valid DVLA licence check code
  - Application fee
  - A recent passport sized photograph of themselves
- 2.9.3 In addition, any person who has lived outside of the UK for a period of three or more continuous months since their last licence was issued, must provide criminal records information or a "Certificate of Good Character" from each country outside the UK in which they have lived.
- 2.9.4 In addition any person renewing their licence for the first time after they reach the age of 45, 50, 55 or 60, must provide a copy of the Council's prescribed medical fitness certificate, which has been completed by medical practitioner.
- 2.9.5 Once a licence holder reaches 65 years of age, they will be required to provide a copy of the Council's prescribed medical fitness certificate, which has been completed by a medical practitioner annually.
- 2.9.6 With effect from 1<sup>st</sup> July 2024 each time a licence holder renews their licence they must undertake safeguarding training delivered by the Council's approved training provider prior to submitting their renewal.
- 2.9.7 If an application to renew a licence to drive hackney carriage and/or private hire vehicles is received more than 14 days after the previous licence has expired, the applicant will be treated as if they were applying for a licence to drive hackney carriage and/or private hire vehicles for the first occasion.

Agenda Item No. 6 Appendix 2



# Statutory Taxi & Private Hire Vehicle Standards

July 2020

## Contents

1.	Introduction	4
2.	Consideration of the Statutory Taxi and Private Hire Vehicle Standards	6
3.	Administering the Licensing Regime	8
	Licensing polices	8
	Duration of licences	9
	Whistleblowing	9
	Consultation at the local level	10
	Changing licensing policy and requirements	10
4.	Gathering and Sharing Information	12
	The Disclosure and Barring Service	12
The	e Disclosure and Barring Service Update Service	13
	Common Law Police Disclosure	13
	Licensee self-reporting	13
	Referrals to the Disclosure and Barring Service and the Police	14
	Working with the Police	15
	Sharing licensing information with other licensing authorities	15
	Multi-agency Safeguarding Hub (MASH)	16
	Complaints against licensees	17
	Overseas convictions	17
5.	Decision Making	19
	Administration of the licensing framework	19
	Training decision makers	19
	The regulatory structure	20
	Fit and proper test	21
	Criminal convictions and rehabilitation	21
6.	Driver Licensing	23
	Criminality checks for drivers	23
	Safeguarding awareness	23
	'County lines' exploitation	24
	Language proficiency	25

7.	Vehicle Licensing	26
	Criminality checks for vehicle proprietors	26
	In-vehicle visual and audio recording – CCTV	27
	Stretched Limousines	28
8.	Private Hire Vehicle Operator Licensing	29
	Criminality checks for private hire vehicle operators	29
	Booking and dispatch staff	
	Record keeping	31
	Use of passenger carrying vehicles (PCV) licensed drivers	31
9.	Enforcing the Licensing Regime	33
	Joint authorisation of enforcement officers	33
	Setting expectations and monitoring	33
	Suspension and revocation of driver licences	33
Anr	nex – Assessment of Previous Convictions	35
Anr	nex – Disclosure and Barring Service information	37
Anr	nex – CCTV Guidance	
Anr	nex - Staying Safe: Guidance for Passengers	40

# 1. Introduction

- 1.1 There is evidence to support the view that taxis and private hire vehicles are a high-risk environment. In terms of risks to passengers, this can be seen in abuse and exploitation of children and vulnerable adults facilitated and in some cases perpetrated by the trade and the number of sexual crimes reported which involve taxi and private hire vehicle drivers. Links between the trade and child sexual abuse and exploitation have been established in many areas and other investigations continue. Data on reported sexual assaults by taxi and private hire vehicle drivers evidence the risk to passengers; data from <u>Greater Manchester</u> and <u>Merseyside</u> suggest that, if similar offence patterns are applied across England, 623 sexual assaults per year are reported. These figures do not however account for the under reporting of crime which is estimated to be as high as 83 percent in the <u>Crime Survey for England and Wales</u>.
- 1.2 The Policing and Crime Act 2017 enables the Secretary of State for Transport to issue statutory guidance on exercising taxi and private hire vehicle licensing functions to protect children and vulnerable individuals who are over 18 from harm when using these services. For the purposes of this document, a child is defined as anyone who has not yet reached their 18th birthday; and the term "vulnerable individual" has the same meaning as the definition of a 'vulnerable adult' for the purpose of section 42 of the <u>Care Act 2014</u>, which applies where a local authority has reasonable cause to suspect that an adult in its area (whether or not ordinarily resident there):
  - (a) has needs for care and support (whether or not the authority is meeting any of those needs),
  - (b) is experiencing, or is at risk of, abuse or neglect, and
  - (c) as a result of those needs is unable to protect himself or herself against the abuse or neglect or the risk of it.
- 1.3 Whilst the focus of the Statutory Taxi and Private Hire Vehicle Standards is on protecting children and vulnerable adults, all passengers will benefit from the recommendations contained in it. There is consensus that common core minimum standards are required to regulate better the taxi and private hire vehicle sector, and the recommendations in this document are the result of detailed discussion with the trade, regulators and safety campaign groups. The Department therefore expects these recommendations to be implemented unless there is a compelling local reason not to.
- 1.4 It should be noted that as policing and criminal justice is not a devolved matter, the Statutory Taxi and Private Hire Vehicle Standards issued under the Policing and Crime Act 2017 will continue to have effect in Wales although responsibility for taxi and private hire vehicle policy was devolved to the Welsh Assembly in April 2018. Should the Welsh Government introduce legislation to regulate on these issues, the standards in this document would, cease to apply.

- 1.5 All local authorities and district councils that provide children's and other types of services, including licensing authorities, have a statutory duty to make arrangements to ensure that their functions and any services that they contract out to others are discharged having regard to the need to safeguard and promote the welfare of children. This means that licensing authorities should have in place arrangements that reflect the importance of safeguarding and promoting the welfare of children. This includes clear whistleblowing procedures, safe recruitment practices and clear policies for dealing with allegations against people who work with children, as set out in the <u>Working Together to Safeguard Children</u> statutory guidance.
- 1.6 The Statutory Taxi and Private Hire Vehicle Standards reflect the significant changes in the industry and lessons learned from experiences in local areas since the 2010 version of the Department's Best Practice Guidance. This includes extensive advice on checking the suitability of individuals and operators to be licensed; safeguarding children and vulnerable adults; the Immigration Act 2016 and Common Law Police Disclosure (which replaced the Notifiable Occupations Scheme).
- 1.7 The standards in this document replace relevant sections of the Best Practice Guidance issued by the Department in 2010, where there is a conflict between the Statutory Taxi and Private Hire Vehicle Standards and the Best Practice Guidance the Department issue on taxi and private hire vehicle licensing, the standards in this document take precedence.

### Terminology

Taxis are referred to in legislation, regulation and common language as 'hackney carriages', 'black cabs' and 'cabs'. The term '**taxi**' is used throughout this document and refers to all such vehicles. Taxis can be hired immediately by hailing on the street or at a rank.

Private hire vehicles include a range of vehicles including minicabs, executive cars, chauffeur services, limousines and some school and day centre transport services. All private hire vehicle journeys must be pre-booked via a licensed private hire vehicle operator and are subject to a 'triple licensing lock' i.e. the operator fulfilling the booking must use vehicles and drivers licensed by the same authority as that which granted its licence. The term 'private hire vehicle' is used throughout this document to refer to all such vehicles.

# 2. Consideration of the Statutory Taxi and Private Hire Vehicle Standards

- 2.1 The past failings of licensing regimes must never be repeated. The Department has carefully considered the measures contained in the Statutory Taxi and Private Hire Vehicle Standards and recommend that these should be put in to practice and administered appropriately to mitigate the risk posed to the public. The purpose of setting standards is to protect children and vulnerable adults, and by extension the wider public, when using taxis and private hire vehicles.
- 2.2 The Government set out in the <u>Modern Crime Prevention Strategy</u> the evidence that where Government, law enforcement, businesses and the public work together on prevention, this can deliver significant and sustained cuts in certain crimes. That is good news for victims and communities and it makes clear economic sense too. Educating the public on the risks of using unlicensed drivers and vehicles, how to identify the licensed trade and appropriate measure to take when using these services will protect help all passengers, more information is annexed to this document (Annex Staying safe: guidance for passengers).
- 2.3 The Strategy committed to protect children and young people from the risk of child sexual abuse and exploitation (CSAE), by working with local authorities to introduce rigorous taxi and private hire vehicle licensing regimes. Both the <u>Jay</u> and <u>Casey</u> reports on CSAE highlighted examples of taxi/private hire vehicle drivers being directly linked to children that were abused, including instances when children were picked up from schools, children's homes or from family homes and abused, or sexually exploited.
- 2.4 The Casey Report made clear that weak and ineffective arrangements for taxi and private hire vehicle licensing had left the children and public at risk. The Department for Transport has worked with the Home Office, Local Government Association (LGA), personal safety charities, trade unions and trade bodies,

holding workshops, forums, and sharing evidence and good practice with local authorities to assist in the setting of the standards.

- 2.5 This document is published by the Secretary of State for Transport under section 177(1) of the Policing and Crime Act 2017 following consultation in accordance with section 177(5).
- 2.6 The document sets out a framework of policies that, under section 177(4), licensing authorities "**must have regard**" to when exercising their functions. These functions include developing, implementing and reviewing their taxi and private hire vehicle licensing regimes. "Having regard" is more than having a cursory glance at a document before arriving at a preconceived conclusion.
- 2.7 "Having regard" to these standards requires public authorities, in formulating a policy, to give considerations the weight which is proportionate in the circumstances. Given that the standards have been set directly to address the safeguarding of the public and the potential impact of failings in this area, the importance of thoroughly considering these standards cannot be overstated. It is not a question of box ticking; the standards <u>must</u> be considered rigorously and with an open mind.
- 2.8 Although it remains the case that licensing authorities must reach their own decisions, both on overall policies and on individual licensing matters in light of the relevant law, it may be that the Statutory Taxi and Private Hire Vehicle Standards might be drawn upon in any legal challenge to an authority's practice, and that any failure to adhere to the standards without sufficient justification could be detrimental to the authority's defence. In the interest of transparency, all licensing authorities should publish their consideration of the measures contained in Statutory Taxi and Private Hire Vehicle Standards, and the policies and delivery plans that stem from these. The Department has undertaken to monitor the effectiveness of the standards in achieving the protection of children and vulnerable adults (and by extension all passengers).
- 2.9 The Statutory Taxi and Private Hire Vehicle Standards does not purport to give a definitive statement of the law and any decisions made by a licensing authority remain a matter for that authority.

# 3. Administering the Licensing Regime

# Licensing polices

- 3.1 The Department recommends all licensing authorities make publicly available a cohesive policy document that brings together all their procedures on taxi and private hire vehicle licensing. This should include but not be limited to policies on convictions, a 'fit and proper' person test, licence conditions and vehicle standards.
- 3.2 When formulating a taxi and private hire vehicle policy, the primary and overriding objective must be to protect the public. The importance of ensuring that the licensing regime protects the vulnerable cannot be overestimated. This was highlighted in the <u>report by Dame Louise Casey CB</u> of February 2015 on safeguarding failings.

"It will be evident from this report that in many cases the activities of perpetrators take place in spheres which are regulated by the Council – taxis have been the focus of particular concern. Persistent and rigorous enforcement of the regulatory functions available to the council, including the placing of conditions on private hire taxi operator licences where appropriate, would send a strong signal that the trade is being monitored and would curtail the activities of opportunistic perpetrators whereby taxi drivers have solicited children to provide sex in return for cigarettes, alcohol or a fare free ride."

 $^{3.3}$  The long-term devastation caused by CSAE was summarised in the same report:

"Victims suffer from suicidal feelings and often self-harm. Many become pregnant. Some have to manage the emotional consequences of miscarriages and abortions while others have children that they are unable to parent appropriately. The abuse and violence continues to affect victims into adulthood. Many enter violent and abusive relationships. Many suffer poor mental health and addiction."

- 3.4 Rotherham Metropolitan Borough Council ('Rotherham Council') provides an example of how the systematic review of policies and procedures and the implementation of a plan to drive improvements in practice can result in a well-functioning taxi and private hire vehicle sector that is rebuilding local confidence in the industry. The history of past failings here and elsewhere is well known, but it is the transparency and resolution that Rotherham Council has demonstrated and the high standards they now require that are rebuilding public confidence.
- 3.5 One of the key lessons learned is that it is vital to review policies and reflect changes in the industry both locally and nationally. Licensing authorities should review their licensing policies every five years, but should also consider interim reviews should there be significant issues arising in their area, and their performance annually.

# **Duration of licences**

- 3.6 A previous argument against issuing licences for more than a year was that a criminal offence might be committed, and not notified, during this period; this can of course also be the case during the duration of a shorter licence. This risk can be mitigated for drivers by authorities to undertaking regular interim checks. To help authorities monitor licensees' suitability, licensing authorities should engage with their police force to ensure that when the police believe a licensee presents a risk to the travelling public they use their Common Law Police Disclosure powers (see paragraphs 4.9 4.11) to advise them.
- 3.7 The Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 (as amended) sets a standard length at three years for taxi and private hire vehicle drivers and five years for private hire vehicle operators. Any shorter duration licence should only be issued when the licensing authority thinks it is appropriate in the specific circumstances of the case, if a licensee has requested one or where required (e.g. when the licence holder's leave to remain in the UK is time-limited) or when the licence is only required to meet a short-term demand; they should not be issued on a 'probationary' basis.

### Whistleblowing

3.8 It is in the application of licensing authority's policies (and the training and raising of awareness among those applying them) that protection will be provided. Where there are concerns that policies are not being applied correctly, it is vital that these can be raised, investigated and remedial action taken if required. Licensing authorities should have effective internal procedures in place for staff to raise concerns and for any concerns to be dealt with openly and fairly.

A report into the licensing of drivers by South Ribble Borough Council highlights the implications of not applying the agreed policies. In early August 2015, concerns were raised regarding decisions to renew the licences of drivers where there were potential incidents of child sexual exploitation. An internal review concluded that there had been failings in local investigatory procedures which might have affected the ability of the General Licensing Committee to make proper decisions, and information sharing with the police and data recording was not satisfactory.

- 3.9 The external investigation in South Ribble concluded "that there had been a lack of awareness and priority given to safeguarding and the safety of taxi [and private hire vehicle] passengers in the manner in which licensing issues were addressed". We are pleased to note that the <u>report</u> concludes, "The Council have been active at every stage in responding to issues and concerns identified. It has taken steps to address operational issues in the licensing function and has engaged fully with other agencies in so doing. In the light of the above, it is not necessary to make any further recommendations."
- 3.10 It is hoped that all licensing authorities will have learnt from these mistakes but to prevent a repeat, **local authorities should ensure they have an effective 'whistleblowing' policy and that all staff are aware of it**. If a worker is aware of, and has access to, effective internal procedures for raising concerns then 'whistleblowing' is unlikely to be needed.
- 3.11 The Public Interest Disclosure Act 1998 (PIDA), commonly referred to as whistleblowing legislation, provides protection for those that have a reasonable belief of serious wrongdoing, including failure to comply with professional standards, council policies or codes of practice/conduct. The PIDA is part of employment law. In the normal course of events, if a worker reveals information that his employer does not want revealed it may be a disciplinary offence. If someone leaked their employer's confidential information to the press, they might expect to be dismissed for that. The PIDA enables workers who 'blow the whistle' about wrongdoing to complain to an employment tribunal if they are dismissed or suffer any other form of detriment for doing so. It is a qualified protection and certain conditions would have to be met for the worker to be protected. More information is available online for <u>employees</u> and <u>employers</u>.

### Consultation at the local level

- 3.12 Licensing authorities should consult on proposed changes in licensing rules that may have significant impacts on passengers and/or the trade. Such consultation should include not only the taxi and private hire vehicle trades but also groups likely to be the trades' customers. Examples are groups representing disabled people, Chambers of Commerce, organisations with a wider transport interest (e.g. the Campaign for Better Transport and other transport providers), women's groups, local traders, and the local multi-agency safeguarding arrangements. It may also be helpful to consult with night-time economy groups (such as Pubwatch) if the trade is an important element of dispersal from the local night-time economy's activities.
- 3.13 Any decision taken to alter the licensing regime is likely to have an impact on the operation of the taxi and private hire vehicle sector in neighbouring areas; and **licensing authorities should engage with these areas to identify any concerns and issues that might arise from a proposed change**. Many areas convene regional officer consultation groups or, more formally, councillor liaison meetings; this should be adopted by all authorities.

#### Changing licensing policy and requirements

- 3.14 Any changes in licensing requirements should be followed by a review of the licences already issued. If the need to change licensing requirements has been identified, this same need is applicable to those already in possession of a licence. That is not however to suggest that licences should be automatically revoked overnight, for example if a vehicle specification is changed it is proportionate to allow those that would not meet the criteria to have the opportunity to adapt or change their vehicle. The same pragmatic approach should be taken to driver licence changes if requirements are changed to include a training course or qualification, a reasonable time should be allowed for this to be undertaken or gained. The implementation schedule of any changes that affect current licence holders must be transparent and communicated promptly and clearly.
- 3.15 Where a more subjective change has been introduced, for example an amended policy on previous convictions, a licensing authority must consider each case on its own merits. Where there are exceptional, clear and compelling reasons to deviate from a policy, licensing authorities should consider doing so. Licensing authorities should record the reasons for any deviation from the policies in place.

80

# 4. Gathering and Sharing Information

4.1 Licensing authorities must consider as full a range of information available to them when making a decision whether to grant a licence and to meet their ongoing obligation to ensure a licensee remains suitable to hold a licence.

#### The Disclosure and Barring Service

- 4.2 The Disclosure and Barring Service (DBS) provides access to criminal record information through its disclosure service for England and Wales. The DBS also maintains the lists of individuals barred from working in regulated activity with children or adults. The DBS makes independent barring decisions about people who have harmed, or where they are considered to pose a risk of harm to a child or vulnerable person within the workplace. The DBS enables organisations in the public, private and voluntary sectors to make safer employment decisions by identifying candidates who may be unsuitable for certain work, especially that which involves vulnerable groups including children.
- 4.3 Enhanced certificates with a check of the barred lists include details of spent and unspent convictions recorded on the Police National Computer (PNC), any additional information which a chief officer of police believes to be relevant and ought to be disclosed, as well as indicating whether the individual is barred from working in regulated activity with children or adults. Spent convictions and cautions are disclosed on standard and enhanced certificates according to rules set out in legislation. Convictions which resulted in a custodial sentence, and convictions or cautions for a specified serious offence such as those involving child sexual abuse will always be disclosed on a standard or enhanced certificate. Full details of the disclosure rules, and those offences which will always be disclosed, are available from the DBS. As well as convictions and cautions, an enhanced certificate may include additional information which a chief police officer reasonably believes is relevant and ought to be disclosed. Chief police officers must have regard to the statutory guidance issued by the Home Office when considering disclosure. A summary of the information provided at each level of DBS checks is annexed to this document (Annex - Disclosure and Barring Service information).
- 4.4 It should be noted that licensing authorities must not circumvent the DBS process and seek to obtain details of previous criminal convictions and other information that may not otherwise be disclosed on a DBS certificate. Whilst data protection legislation (not just the Data Protection Act 2018 or General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR)) gives individuals (or data subjects) a 'right of access' to the personal data that an organisation holds about them, it is a criminal offence to require an individual to exercise their subject access rights so as to gain information about any convictions and cautions. This could potentially lead to the authority receiving information to which it is not entitled. The appropriate way of accessing an individual's criminal records is through an enhanced DBS and barred lists check.

# The Disclosure and Barring Service Update Service

- 4.5 Subscription to the DBS Update Service allows those with standard and enhanced certificates to keep these up to date online and, with the individual's consent, allows nominees to check the status of a certificate online at any time. Subscription to the service removes the need for new certificates to be requested, reduces the administrative burden and mitigates potential delays in relicensing.
- 4.6 The DBS will search regularly to see if any relevant new information has been received since the certificate was issued. The frequency varies depending on the type of information; for criminal conviction and barring information, the DBS will search for updates on a weekly basis. For non-conviction information, the DBS will search for updates every nine months.
- 4.7 Licensing authorities are able to request large numbers of status checks on a daily basis. The DBS has developed a Multiple Status Check Facility (MSCF) that can be accessed via a web service. The MSCF enables organisations to make an almost unlimited number of Status Checks simultaneously. Further information on the MSCF is available from the <u>DBS</u>.
- 4.8 Should the MSCF advise that new information is available the DBS certificate should no longer be relied upon and a new DBS certificate requested.

#### **Common Law Police Disclosure**

- 4.9 The DBS is not the only source of information that should be considered as part of a fit and proper assessment for the licensing of taxi and private hire vehicle drivers. Common Law Police Disclosure ensures that where there is a public protection risk, the police will pass information to the employer or regulatory body to allow them to act swiftly to mitigate any danger.
- 4.10 Common Law Police Disclosure replaced the Notifiable Occupations Scheme (NOS) in March 2015 and focuses on providing timely and relevant information which might indicate a public protection risk. Information is passed on at arrest or charge, rather than on conviction which may be some time after, allowing any measures to mitigate risk to be put in place immediately.
- 4.11 This procedure provides robust safeguarding arrangements while ensuring only relevant information is passed on to employers or regulatory bodies. Licensing authorities should maintain close links with the police to ensure effective and efficient information sharing procedures and protocols are in place and are being used.

#### Licensee self-reporting

4.12 Licence holders should be required to notify the issuing authority within 48 hours of an arrest and release, charge or conviction of any sexual offence, any offence involving dishonesty or violence and any motoring offence. An arrest for any of the offences within this scope should result in a review by the issuing authority as to whether the licence holder is fit to continue to do so. This must not

however be seen as a direction that a licence should be withdrawn; it is for the licensing authority to consider what, if any, action in terms of the licence should be taken based on the balance of probabilities. Should an authority place an obligation on licensees to notify under these circumstances, authorities should also ensure appropriate procedures are in place to enable them to act in a suitable timeframe if and when needed.

4.13 Importantly, a failure by a licence holder to disclose an arrest that the issuing authority is subsequently advised of might be seen as behaviour that questions honesty and therefore the suitability of the licence holder regardless of the outcome of the initial allegation.

### Referrals to the Disclosure and Barring Service and the Police

- 4.14 In some circumstances it may be appropriate under the Safeguarding Vulnerable Groups Act 2006 for licensing authorities to make referrals to the DBS. A decision to refuse or revoke a licence as the individual is thought to present a risk of harm to a child or vulnerable adult, should be referred to the DBS. The power for the licensing authority to make a referral in this context arises from the undertaking of a safeguarding role. Further guidance has been provided by the DBS.
- 4.15 The Department recommends that licensing authorities should make a referral to the DBS when it is thought that:
  - an individual has harmed or poses a risk of harm to a child or vulnerable adult;
  - an individual has satisfied the 'harm test'; or
  - received a caution or conviction for a relevant offence and;
  - the person they are referring is, has or might in future be working in regulated activity;

if the above conditions are satisfied, the DBS may consider it appropriate for the person to be added to a barred list.

4.16 These referrals may result in the person being added to a barred list and enable other licensing authorities to consider this should further applications to other authorities be made. Further information on referrals to DBS is <u>available</u>.

# Working with the Police

- 4.17 The police are an invaluable source of intelligence when assessing whether a licensing applicant is a 'fit and proper' person. It is vital that licensing authorities have a partnership with the police service to ensure that appropriate information is shared as quickly as possible. As part of building an effective working relationship between the licensing authority and the police, **action taken by the licensing authority as a result of information received should be fed-back to the police**. Increasing the awareness among police forces of the value licensing authorities place on the information received, particularly on nonconviction intelligence, will assist furthering these relationships and reinforce the benefits of greater sharing of information.
- 4.18 This relationship can be mutually beneficial, assisting the police to prevent crime. The police can gain valuable intelligence from drivers and operators, for example, the identification of establishments that are selling alcohol to minors or drunks, or the frequent transportation of substance abusers to premises.
- 4.19 To aid further the quality of the information available to all parties that have a safeguarding duty, a revocation or refusal on public safety grounds should also be advised to the police.

### Sharing licensing information with other licensing authorities

- 4.20 As has been stated elsewhere in this document, obtaining the fullest information minimises the doubt as to whether an applicant or licensee is 'fit and proper'. An obvious source of relevant information is any previous licensing history. Applicants and licensees should be required to disclose if they hold or have previously held a licence with another authority. An applicant should also be required to disclose if they have had an application for a licence refused, or a licence revoked or suspended by any other licensing authority. Licensing authorities should explicitly advise on their application forms that making a false statement or omitting to provide the information requested may be a criminal offence.
- 4.21 The LGA's Councillors' <u>Handbook on taxi and private hire vehicle licensing</u> advises that those responsible for licensing should "communicate regularly with licensing committees and officers in neighbouring councils to ensure critical information is shared and that there is a consistency and robustness in decision-making. By working together, local government can make sure that this vital service is safe, respected, and delivering for local communities." While this approach may aid consistency and robustness in decision-making within regions, it has obvious inherent limitations as it is unlikely such protocols could be established between all licensing authorities. The LGA commissioned the National Anti-Fraud Network to develop a national register of taxi and private hire vehicle driver licence refusals and revocations (the register is known as 'NR3'). Tools such as NR3 should be used by licensing authorities to share information on a more consistent basis to mitigate the risk of non-disclosure of relevant information by applicants.

- 4.22 For these processes to be beneficial, all licensing authorities must keep a complete and accurate record as to the reasons for refusal, suspension or revocation of a licence in order that this might be shared if requested and appropriate to do so.
- 4.23 Data protection legislation provides exemption from the rights of data subjects for the processing of personal data in connection with regulatory activities. This includes taxi and private hire vehicle licensing. The exemption applies only to information processed for the core regulatory activities of appropriate organisations; it may not be used in a blanket manner. The exemption applies only to the extent that the application of the rights of data subjects to the information in question would be likely to prejudice the proper discharge of the regulatory functions. The Information Commissioner's Office has published guidance to assist organisations to fully understand their obligations and suggest good practice.
- 4.24 If notification under paragraph 4.20 or 4.21 of a refused or revoked licence is disclosed, the relevant licensing authority should be contacted to establish when the licence was refused, suspended or revoked and the reasons why. In those circumstances, the relevant licensing authority must consider whether it should disclose any information in relation to the previous decision, consistent with its obligations under data protection legislation. If information is disclosed, it can then be taken into account in determining the applicant's fitness to be licensed. The relevance of the reason for refusing/revoking a licence must be considered. For example, if any individual was refused a licence for failing a local knowledge test, it does not have any safeguarding implications. Conversely, a revocation or refusal connected to indecency would. Licensing authorities should not simply replicate a previous decision, authorities must consider each application on its own merits and with regard to its own polices.
- 4.25 Should a licensing authority receive information that a licence holder did not disclose the information referred to in paragraph 4.20, for example by checking the NR3 register, the authority should consider whether the non-disclosure represents dishonesty and should review whether the licence holder remains 'fit and proper'.

# Multi-agency Safeguarding Hub (MASH)

- 4.26 Multi-Agency Safeguarding Hubs are a way to improve the safeguarding response for children and vulnerable adults through better information sharing and high quality and timely safeguarding responses. MASHs (or similar models) should operate on three common principles: information sharing, joint decision making and coordinated intervention.
- 4.27 The Home Office report on <u>Multi Agency Working and Information Sharing</u> recommended that effective multi-agency working still needs to become more widespread. The Children's Commissioner's 2013 <u>Inquiry into Child Sexual</u> <u>Exploitation in Gangs and Groups</u> found that both police and local authorities still identified the inability to share information as a key barrier to safeguarding children from sexual abuse and exploitation.

4.28 All licensing authorities should operate or establish a means to facilitate the objectives of a MASH (i.e. the sharing of necessary and relevant information between stakeholders). As has been emphasised throughout this document, one of the most effective ways to minimise the risk to children and vulnerable adults when using taxis and private hire vehicles is to ensure that decisions on licensing individuals are made with the fullest knowledge possible.

#### **Complaints against licensees**

- 4.29 Complaints about drivers and operators provide a source of intelligence when considering the renewal of a licence or to identify problems during the period of the licence. Patterns of behaviour such as complaints against drivers, even when they do not result in further action in response to an individual compliant, may be indicative of characteristics that raise doubts over the suitability to hold a licence. All licensing authorities should have a robust system for recording complaints, including analysing trends across all licensees as well as complaints against individual licensees. Such a system will help authorities to build a fuller picture of the potential risks an individual may pose and may tip the 'balance of probabilities' assessment that licensing authorities must take.
- 4.30 Licensees with a high number of complaints made against them should be contacted by the licensing authority and concerns raised with the driver and operator (if appropriate). Further action in terms of the licence holder must be determined by the licensing authority, which could include no further action, the offer of training, a formal review of the licence, or formal enforcement action.
- 4.31 To ensure that passengers know who to complain to, licensing authorities should produce guidance for passengers on making complaints directly to the licensing authority that should be available on their website. Ways to make complaint to the authority should be displayed in all licensed vehicles. This is likely to result in additional work for the licensing authority but has the advantage of ensuring consistency in the handling of complaints. Currently, it is more likely that a complaint against a taxi driver would be made directly to the licensing authority whereas a complaint against a private hire vehicle driver is more likely to be made to the operator. An effective partnership in which operators can share concerns regarding drivers is also encouraged.
- 4.32 Importantly, this approach will assist in the directing of complaints and information regarding the behaviour of drivers who may be carrying a passenger outside of the area in which the driver is licensed to the authority that issued the licence. In order for this to be effective licensing authorities must ensure that drivers are aware of a requirement to display information on how to complain and take appropriate sanctions against those that do not comply with this requirement.
- 4.33 In terms of investigating complaints CCTV footage of an incident can provide an invaluable insight, providing an 'independent witness' to an event. This can assist in the decision whether to suspend or revoke a licence. The potential benefits of mandating CCTV in vehicles is discussed in paragraphs 7.7 - 7.12.

### **Overseas convictions**

- 4.34 The DBS cannot access criminal records held overseas, only foreign convictions that are held on the Police National Computer may, subject to the disclosure rules, be disclosed. Therefore, a DBS check may not provide a complete picture of an individual's criminal record where there have been periods living or working overseas; the same applies when an applicant has previously spent an extended period (three or more continuous months) outside the UK. It should however be noted that some countries will not provide an 'Certificate of Good Character' unless the individual has been resident for six months or more
- 4.35 Licensing authorities should seek or require applicants to provide where possible criminal records information or a 'Certificate of Good Character' from overseas in this circumstance to properly assess risk and support the decision-making process (. It is the character of the applicant as an adult that is of particular interest, therefore an extended period outside the UK before the age of 18 may be less relevant. As with all licensing decisions, each case must be considered on its own merits. For information on applying for overseas criminal record information or 'Certificates of Good Character' please see the Home Office <u>guidance</u>.
- 4.36 Where an individual is aware that they have committed an offence overseas which may be equivalent to those listed in the annex to this document (Annex Assessment of previous convictions), licensing authorities should advise the applicant to seek independent expert or legal advice to ensure that they provide information that is truthful and accurate.

87

# 5. Decision Making

# Administration of the licensing framework

- 5.1 A policy is only effective if it is administered properly. The taxi and private hire vehicle licensing functions of local councils are non-executive functions i.e. they are functions of the council rather than the executive (such as the Cabinet). The functions include the determination of licence applications, reviews and renewals, along with the attachment of conditions when considered appropriate. The function may be delegated to a committee, a sub-committee or an officer which should be set out within a clear scheme of delegation. In London the taxi and private hire vehicle licensing function is undertaken by Transport for London.
- 5.2 Licensing authorities should ensure that all individuals that determine whether a licence is issued or refused are adequately resourced to allow them to discharge the function effectively and correctly.

# Training decision makers

- 5.3 All individuals that determine whether a licence is issued should be required to undertake sufficient training. As a minimum, training for a member of a licensing committee should include: licensing procedures, natural justice, understanding the risks of CSAE, disability and equality awareness and the making of difficult and potentially controversial decisions. Training should not simply relate to procedures, but should include the use of case study material to provide context and real scenarios. All training should be formally recorded by the licensing authority and require a signature from the person that has received the training. Training is available from a number of organisations including the Institute of Licensing and Lawyers in Local Government; the LGA may also be able to assist in the development of training packages.
- 5.4 Public safety is the paramount consideration but the discharge of licensing functions must be undertaken in accordance with the following general principles:
  - policies should be used as internal guidance, and should be supported by a member/officer code of conduct.
  - any implications of the Human Rights Act should be considered.
  - the rules of natural justice should be observed.
  - decisions must be reasonable and proportionate.
  - where a hearing is required it should be fairly conducted and allow for appropriate consideration of all relevant factors.
  - decision makers must avoid bias (or even the appearance of bias) and predetermination.
  - data protection legislation.

5.5 When a decision maker has a prejudicial interest in a case, whether it be financial or a personal relationship with those involved they should declare their interest at the earliest opportunity; this must be prior to any discussions or votes and, once declared, they must leave the room for the duration of the discussion or vote.

### The regulatory structure

- 5.6 It is recommended that councils operate with a Regulatory Committee or Board that is convened at periodic intervals to determine licensing matters, with individual cases being considered by a panel of elected and suitably trained councillors drawn from a larger Regulatory Committee or Board. This model is similar to that frequently adopted in relation to other licensing matters. To facilitate the effective discharge of the functions, less contentious matters can be delegated to appropriately authorised council officers via a transparent scheme of delegation.
- 5.7 It is considered that this approach also ensures the appropriate level of separation between decision makers and those that investigate complaints against licensees, and is the most effective method in allowing the discharge of the functions in accordance with the general principles referred to in 5.4. In particular, the Committee/Board model allows for:
  - Each case to be considered on its own merits. It is rare for the same councillors to be involved in frequent hearings – therefore the councillors involved in the decision making process will have less knowledge of previous decisions and therefore are less likely to be influenced by them. Oversight and scrutiny can be provided in relation to the licensing service generally, which can provide independent and impartial oversight of the way that the functions are being discharged within the authority.
  - Clear separation between investigator and the decision maker this demonstrates independence, and ensures that senior officers can attempt to resolve disputes in relation to service actions without the perception that this involvement will affect their judgement in relation to decisions made at a later date.
- 5.8 Avoidance of bias or even the appearance of bias is vital to ensuring good decisions are made and instilling and/or maintaining confidence in the licensing regime by passengers and licensees.
- 5.9 Unlike officers, elected members are not usually involved in the day to day operation of the service and as such do not have relationships with licence holders that may give the impression that the discharge of a function is affected by the relationship between the decision maker and the licence holder.
- 5.10 Some licensing authorities may decide to operate a system whereby all matters are delegated to a panel of officers; however, this approach is not recommended and caution should be exercised. Decisions must be, and be seen to be, made objectively, avoiding any bias. In addition, it may be more difficult to demonstrate compliance with the principles referred to above due to the close

connection between the officers on the panel, and those involved in the operational discharge of the licensing functions.

5.11 Whether the structure proposed is introduced or an alternative model is more appropriate in local circumstances, the objective should remain the same - to separate the investigation of licensing concerns and the management of the licence process. Regardless of which approach is adopted, all licensing authorities should consider arrangements for dealing with serious matters that may require the immediate revocation of a licence. It is recommended that this role is delegated to a senior officer/manager with responsibility for the licensing service.

#### Fit and proper test

5.12 Licensing authorities have a duty to ensure that any person to whom they grant a taxi or private hire vehicle driver's licence is a 'fit and proper' person to be a licensee. It may be helpful when considering whether an applicant or licensee is fit and proper to pose oneself the following question:

Without any prejudice, and based on the information before you, would you allow a person for whom you care, regardless of their condition, to travel alone in a vehicle driven by this person at any time of day or night?

- 5.13 If, on the balance of probabilities, the answer to the question is 'no', the individual should not hold a licence.
- 5.14 Licensing authorities have to make difficult decisions but (subject to the points made in paragraph 5.4) the safeguarding of the public is paramount. All decisions on the suitability of an applicant or licensee should be made on the balance of probability. This means that an applicant or licensee should not be 'given the benefit of doubt'. If the committee or delegated officer is only "50/50" as to whether the applicant or licensee is 'fit and proper', they should not hold a licence. The threshold used here is lower than for a criminal conviction (that being beyond reasonable doubt) and can take into consideration conduct that has not resulted in a criminal conviction.

#### Criminal convictions and rehabilitation

5.15 In considering an individual's criminal record, licensing authorities must consider each case on its merits, but they should take a particularly cautious view of any offences against individuals with special needs, children and other vulnerable groups, particularly those involving violence, those of a sexual nature and those linked to organised crime. In order to achieve consistency, and to mitigate the risk of successful legal challenge, licensing authorities should have a clear policy for the consideration of criminal records. This should include, for example, which offences would prevent an applicant from being licenced regardless of the period elapsed in all but truly exceptional circumstances. In the case of lesser offences, a policy should consider the number of years the authority will require to have elapsed since the commission of particular kinds of offences before they will grant a licence.

- 5.16 Annexed to this document are the Department's recommendations on the assessment of previous convictions (Annex Assessment of previous convictions). This draws on the work of the Institute of Licensing, in partnership with the LGA, the National Association of Licensing Enforcement Officers (NALEO) and Lawyers in Local Government, in publishing its guidance on determining the suitability of taxi and private hire vehicle licensees.
- 5.17 These periods should be taken as a starting point in considering whether a licence should be granted or renewed in all cases. The Department's view is that this places passenger safety as the priority while enabling past offenders to sufficiently evidence that they have been successfully rehabilitated so that they might obtain a licence. Authorities are however reminded that applicants are entitled to a fair and impartial consideration of their application.

91

# 6. Driver Licensing

### **Criminality checks for drivers**

- 6.1 Licensing authorities are entitled to request an enhanced criminal record certificate with check of the barred lists from the DBS for all driver licence holders or applicants. The DfT's 2019 <u>survey of taxi and private hire vehicle licensing authorities</u> shows that all licensing authorities in England and Wales have a requirement that an enhanced DBS check is undertaken at first application or renewal.
- 6.2 All individuals applying for or renewing a taxi or private hire vehicle drivers licence licensing authorities should carry out a check of the children and adult Barred Lists in addition to being subject to an enhanced DBS check (in section x61 of the DBS application 'Other Workforce' should be entered in line 1 and 'Taxi Licensing' should be entered at line 2). All licensed drivers should also be required to evidence continuous registration with the DBS update service to enable the licensing authority to routinely check for new information every six months. Drivers that do not subscribe up to the Update Service should still be subject to a check every six months.
- 6.3 Driving a taxi or private hire vehicle is not, in itself, a regulated activity for the purposes of the barred list. This means that an individual subject to barring would not be legally prevented from being a taxi or private hire vehicle driver but the licensing authority should take an individual's barred status into account alongside other information available. In the interests of public safety, licensing authorities should not, as part of their policies, issue a licence to any individual that appears on either barred list. Should a licensing authority consider there to be exceptional circumstances which means that, based on the balance of probabilities they consider an individual named on a barred list to be 'fit and proper', the reasons for reaching this conclusion should be recorded.
- 6.4 Drivers working under an arrangement to transport children may be working in 'regulated activity' as defined by the <u>Safeguarding Vulnerable Groups Act 2006</u>. It is an offence to knowingly allow a barred individual to work in regulated activity. The <u>guidance on home-to-school travel and transport</u> issued by the Department for Education should be considered alongside this document. Please see <u>guidance</u> on driver DBS eligibility and how to apply.

#### Safeguarding awareness

6.5 Licensing authorities should consider the role that those in the taxi and private hire vehicle industry can play in spotting and reporting the abuse, exploitation or neglect of children and vulnerable adults. As with any group of people, it is overwhelmingly the case that those within the industry can be an asset in the detection and prevention of abuse or neglect of children and vulnerable adults. However, this is only the case if they are aware of and alert to the signs of potential abuse and know where to turn to if they suspect that a child or vulnerable adult is at risk of harm or is in immediate danger.

- 6.6 All licensing authorities should provide safeguarding advice and guidance to the trade and should require taxi and private hire vehicle drivers to undertake safeguarding training. This is often produced in conjunction with the police and other agencies. These programmes have been developed to help drivers and operators:
  - provide a safe and suitable service to vulnerable passengers of all ages;
  - recognise what makes a person vulnerable; and
  - understand how to respond, including how to report safeguarding concerns and where to get advice.
- 6.7 Since 2015, the Department for Education (DfE) has run a nationwide campaign 'Together, we can tackle child abuse' which aims to increase public understanding of how to recognise the signs to spot and encourage them to report child abuse and neglect. The DfE continues to promote and raise awareness of the campaign materials through its <u>online toolkit</u>, for local authorities, charities and organisations for use on their social media channels.

### 'County lines' exploitation

- 6.8 County lines is a term used to describe gangs and organised criminal networks involved in exporting illegal drugs (primarily crack cocaine and heroin) into one or more importing areas [within the UK], using dedicated mobile phone lines or other form of "deal line".
- 6.9 Exploitation is an integral part of the county lines offending model with children and vulnerable adults exploited to transport (and store) drugs and money between locations. Children aged between 15-17 make up the majority of the vulnerable people involved in county lines, but they may also be much younger. We know that both girls and boys are groomed and exploited and offenders will often use coercion, intimidation, violence (including sexual violence) and weapons to ensure compliance of victims. Children exploited by county lines gangs may have vulnerabilities besides their age, such as broader mental health issues, disrupted or chaotic homes, substance misuse issues, being excluded from school or frequently going missing.
- 6.10 The National Crime Agency's 2018 county lines threat assessment set out that the national road network is key to the transportation of county lines victims, drugs and cash; with hire vehicles being one of the methods used for transportation between locations.
- 6.11 Safeguarding awareness training should include the ways in which drivers can help to identify county lines exploitation. Firstly, they should be aware of the following warning signs:
  - Children and young people travelling in taxis or private hire vehicles alone;

- travelling at unusual hours (during school time, early in the morning or late at night);
- travelling long distances;
- unfamiliar with the local area or do not have a local accent;
- paying for journeys in cash or prepaid.
- 6.12 The Home Office is working with partners to raise awareness of county lines and has provided <u>material</u> to help taxi and private vehicle hire staff to identify victims and report concerns to protect those exploited through this criminal activity.
- 6.13 Drivers (or any person) should be aware of what to do if they believe a child or vulnerable person is at risk of harm. If the risk is immediate they should contact the police otherwise they should:
  - use the local safeguarding process, the first step of which is usually to contact the safeguarding lead within the local authority;
  - call Crime Stoppers on 0800 555 111.

# Language proficiency

- 6.14 A lack of language proficiency could impact on a driver's ability to understand written documents, such as policies and guidance, relating to the protection of children and vulnerable adults and applying this to identify and act on signs of exploitation. Oral proficiency will be of relevance in the identification of potential exploitation through communicating with passengers and their interaction with others.
- 6.15 A licensing authority's test of a driver's proficiency should cover both oral and written English language skills to achieve the objectives stated above.

94

# 7. Vehicle Licensing

7.1 As with driver licensing, the objective of vehicle licensing is to protect the public, who trust that the vehicles dispatched are above all else safe. It is important therefore that licensing authorities are assured that those granted a vehicle licence also pose no threat to the public and have no links to serious criminal activity. Although vehicle proprietors may not have direct contact with passengers, they are still entrusted to ensure that the vehicles and drivers used to carry passengers are appropriately licensed and so maintain the safety benefits of the licensing regime.

### Criminality checks for vehicle proprietors

- 7.2 Enhanced DBS and barred list checks are not available for vehicle licensing. Licensing authorities should require a basic disclosure from the DBS and that a check is undertaken annually. Any individual may apply for a basic check and the certificate will disclose any unspent convictions recorded on the Police National Computer (PNC). Licensing authorities should consider whether an applicant or licence holder with a conviction for offences provided in the annex to this document (Annex – Assessment of previous convictions), other than those relating to driving, meet the 'fit and proper' threshold.
- 7.3 However, it is important that authorities acknowledge that in many cases individuals that license a vehicle may already be licensed as a driver. An authority which undertakes the biannual DBS checks recommended for its drivers should not require those seeking to licence a vehicle to provide a basic DBS check as part of the application process; a basic DBS would not provide any information in addition to that disclosed under the enhanced DBS and barred lists check used for the driver assessment. In these circumstances, the authority should instead rely on the fact that the applicant is considered as fit and proper to hold a driver licence when considering their suitability to hold a vehicle licence. Should the individual cease to hold a driver licence a basic certificate should be required immediately.
- 7.4 A refusal to license an individual as a driver or to suspend or revoke a driver licence does not automatically mean that that individual cannot be issued or continue to hold a vehicle or private hire vehicle operator licence; these decisions must be independent of a driver licence refusal and based on the appropriate information i.e. it should not consider information that would only be available via an enhanced DBS check but instead that which would be disclosed on a basic check. DBS certificate information can only be used for the specific purpose for which it was requested and for which the applicant's full consent has been given.
- 7.5 Private hire vehicle operator and vehicle licences may be applied for by a company or partnership; licensing authorities should apply the 'fit and proper' test to each of the directors or partners in that company or partnership. For this to be effective private hire vehicle operators and those to whom a vehicle licence should be required to advise the licensing authority of any change in directors or partners.

7.6 As explained earlier in the context of driver licensing, the DBS cannot access criminal records held overseas so other checks must be consider where and applicant has lived or worked overseas (see paragraph 4.34 - 4.36).

### In-vehicle visual and audio recording – CCTV

- 7.7 Government has acknowledged the potential risk to public safety when passengers travel in taxis and private hire vehicles. It is unfortunately the case that no matter how complete the information available to licensing authorities is when assessing whether to issue any taxi or private hire vehicle licence, nor how robust the policies in place are and the rigor with which they are applied, it will never completely remove the possibility of harm to passengers by drivers.
- 7.8 The Department's view is that CCTV can provide additional deterrence to prevent this and investigative value when it does. The use of CCTV can provide a safer environment for the benefit of taxi/private hire vehicle passengers and drivers by:
  - deterring and preventing the occurrence of crime;
  - reducing the fear of crime;
  - assisting the police in investigating incidents of crime;
  - assisting insurance companies in investigating motor vehicle accidents.
- 7.9 All licensing authorities should consult to identify if there are local circumstances which indicate that the installation of CCTV in vehicles would have either a positive or an adverse net effect on the safety of taxi and private hire vehicle users, including children or vulnerable adults, and taking into account potential privacy issues.
- 7.10 While only a small minority of licensing authorities have so far mandated all vehicles to be fitted with CCTV systems, the experience of those authorities that have has been positive for both passengers and drivers. In addition, the evidential benefits of CCTV may increase the level of reporting of sexual offences. According to the <u>Crime Survey for England and Wales</u> only 17 percent of victims report their experiences to the police, 28 percent of rape or sexual assault victims indicated that a fear they would not be believed as a factor in them not reporting the crime. The evidential benefits CCTV could provide are therefore an important factor when considering CCTV in vehicles.
- 7.11 The mandating of CCTV in vehicles may deter people from seeking a taxi or private hire vehicle licence with the intent of causing harm. Those that gain a licence and consider perpetrating an opportunistic attack against a vulnerable unaccompanied passenger may be deterred from doing so. It is however unfortunately the case that offences may still occur even with CCTV operating.
- 7.12 CCTV systems that are able to record audio as well as visual data may also help the early identification of drivers that exhibit inappropriate behaviour toward passengers. Audio recording should be both overt (i.e. all parties should be aware when recordings are being made) and targeted (i.e. only when passengers (or

drivers) consider it necessary). The recording of audio should be used to provide an objective record of events such as disputes or inappropriate behaviour and must not be continuously active by default and should recognise the need for privacy of passengers' private conversations between themselves. Activation of the audio recording capability of a system might be instigated when either the passenger or driver operates a switch or button.

7.13 Imposition of a blanket requirement to attach CCTV as a condition to a licence is likely to give rise to concerns about the proportionality of such an approach and will therefore require an appropriately strong justification and must be kept under regular review. More information and guidance on assessing the impacts of CCTV and on an authority mandating CCTV is annexed to this document (Annex – CCTV guidance).

# **Stretched Limousines**

- Licensing authorities are sometimes asked to license small (those 7.14 constructed or adapted to carry fewer than nine passengers) limousines as private hire vehicles, these vehicles may be used for transport to 'school proms' as well as for adult bookings. It is suggested that licensing authorities should approach such requests on the basis that these vehicles - where they have fewer than nine passenger seats - have a legitimate role to play in the private hire trade, meeting a public demand. It is the Department's view that it is not a legitimate course of action for licensing authorities to adopt policies that exclude limousines as a matter of principle thereby excluding these services from the scope of the private hire vehicle regime and the safety benefits this provides. A blanket policy of excluding limousines may create an unacceptable risk to the travelling public, as it may lead to higher levels of unsupervised operation. Public safety considerations are best supported by policies that allow respectable, safe operators to obtain licences on the same basis as other private hire vehicle operators.
- 7.15 Stretched large limousines which clearly seat more than eight passengers should not be licensed as private hire vehicles because they are outside the licensing regime for private hire vehicles. However, in some circumstances a vehicle with space for more than eight passengers can be licensed as a private hire vehicle where the precise number of passenger seats is hard to determine. In these circumstances, the authority should consider the case on its merits in deciding whether to license the vehicle under the strict condition that the vehicle will not be used to carry more than eight passengers, bearing in mind that refusal may encourage illegal private hire operation.

# 8. Private Hire Vehicle Operator Licensing

8.1 As with driver licensing, the objective in licensing private hire vehicle operators is to protect the public, who may be using operators' premises and trusting that the drivers and vehicles dispatched are above all else safe. It is important therefore that licensing authorities are assured that those that are granted a private hire vehicle operator also pose no threat to the public and have no links to serious criminal activity. Although private hire vehicle operators may not have direct contact with passengers, they are still entrusted to ensure that the vehicles and drivers used to carry passengers are appropriately licensed and so maintain the safety benefits of the driver licensing regime.

#### Criminality checks for private hire vehicle operators

- 8.2 Enhanced DBS and barred list checks are not available for private hire vehicle operator licensing. Licensing authorities should request a basic disclosure from the DBS and that a check is undertaken annually. Any individual may apply for a basic check and the certificate will disclose any unspent convictions recorded on the Police National Computer (PNC). Licensing authorities should consider whether an applicant or licence holder with a conviction for offences provided in the annex to this document (Annex Assessment of previous convictions), other than those relating to driving, meet the 'fit and proper' threshold.
- 8.3 However, it is important that authorities acknowledge that in many cases individuals that license as a private hire vehicle operator may already be licensed as a driver. An authority which undertakes the biannual DBS checks recommended for its drivers should not require those seeking a private hire vehicle operator licence to provide a basic DBS check as part of the application process; a basic DBS would not provide any information in addition to that disclosed under the enhanced DBS and barred lists check used for the driver assessment. In these circumstances, the authority should instead rely on the fact that the applicant is considered as fit and proper to hold a driver licence when considering their suitability to hold a vehicle licence. Should the individual cease to hold a driver licence a basic certificate should be required immediately
- 8.4 Refusal to license in individual as a driver or to suspend or revoke a driver licence does not automatically mean that that individual cannot be issued or continue to hold a private hire vehicle operator licence; this decision must be independent of a driver licence refusal and based on the appropriate information i.e. it should not consider information that would only be available via an enhanced DBS check but instead that which would be disclosed on a basic check. DBS certificate information can only be used for the specific purpose for which it was requested and for which the applicant's full consent has been given.
- 8.5 A private hire vehicle operator licence may be applied for by a company or partnership; licensing authorities should apply the 'fit and proper' test to each of the directors or partners in that company or partnership. For this to be effective

private hire vehicle operators should be required to advise the licensing authority of any change in directors or partners.

8.6 As explained earlier in the context of driver licensing, the DBS cannot access criminal records held overseas. Further information on assessing the suitability of those that have spent extended periods in overseas is provided in paragraphs 4.34 - 4.36.

#### Booking and dispatch staff

- 8.7 Private hire vehicle drivers are not the only direct contact that private hire vehicle users have with private hire vehicle operators' staff, for example a person taking bookings (be it by phone or in person). A vehicle dispatcher decides which driver to send to a user, a position that could be exploited by those seeking to exploit children and vulnerable adults. It is therefore appropriate that all staff that have contact with private hire vehicle users and the dispatching of vehicles should not present an undue risk to the public or the safeguarding of children and vulnerable adults.
- 8.8 Licensing authorities should be satisfied that private hire vehicle operators can demonstrate that all staff that have contact with the public and/or oversee the dispatching of vehicles do not pose a risk to the public. Licensing authorities should, as a condition of granting an operator licence, require a register of all staff that will take bookings or dispatch vehicles is kept.
- 8.9 Operators should be required to evidence that they have had sight of a Basic DBS check on all individuals listed on their register of booking and dispatch staff and to ensure that Basic DBS checks are conducted on any individuals added to the register and that this is compatible with their policy on employing ex-offenders. DBS certificates provided by the individual should be recently issued when viewed, alternatively the operator could use a 'responsible organisation' to request the check on their behalf. When individuals start taking bookings and dispatching vehicles for an operator they should be required, as part of their employment contract, to advise the operator of any convictions while they are employed in this role.
- 8.10 The register should be a 'living document' that maintains records of all those in these roles for the same duration as booking records are required to be kept, this will enable cross-referencing between the two records. A record that the operator has had sight of a basic DBS check certificate (although the certificate itself should not be retained) should be retained for the duration that the individual remains on the register. Should an employee cease to be on the register and later re-entered, a new basic DBS certificate should be requested and sight of this recorded.
- 8.11 Operators may outsource booking and dispatch functions but they cannot pass on the obligation to protect children and vulnerable adults. Operators should be required to evidence that comparable protections are applied by the company to which they outsource these functions.

8.12 Licensing authorities should also require operators or applicants for a licence to provide their policy on employing ex-offenders in roles that would be on the register as above. As with the threshold to obtaining a private hire vehicle operators' licence, those with a conviction for offences provided in the annex to this document (Annex – Assessment of previous convictions), other than those relating to driving, may not be suitable to decide who is sent to carry a child or vulnerable adult unaccompanied in a car.

### **Record keeping**

- 8.13 Section 56 of the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 requires private hire vehicle operators to keep records of the particulars of every booking invited or accepted, whether it is from the passenger or at the request of another operator. Licensing authorities should as a minimum require private hire vehicle operators to record the following information for each booking:
  - the name of the passenger;
  - the time of the request;
  - the pick-up point;
  - the destination;
  - the name of the driver;
  - the driver's licence number;
  - the vehicle registration number of the vehicle;
  - the name of any individual that responded to the booking request;
  - the name of any individual that dispatched the vehicle.
- 8.14 This information will enable the passenger to be traced if this becomes necessary and should improve driver security and facilitate enforcement. It is suggested that booking records should be retained for a minimum of six months.
- 8.15 Private hire vehicle operators have a duty under data protection legislation to protect the information they record. The Information Commissioner's Office provides comprehensive on-line guidance on registering as a data controller and how to meet their obligations.

### Use of passenger carrying vehicles (PCV) licensed drivers

8.16 PCV licensed drivers are subject to different checks from taxi and private hire vehicle licensed drivers as the work normally undertaken, i.e. driving a bus, does not present the same risk to passengers. Members of the public are entitled to expect when making a booking with a private hire vehicle operator that they will receive a private hire vehicle licensed vehicle and driver. The use of a driver who holds a PCV licence and the use of a public service vehicle (PSV) such

as a minibus to undertake a private hire vehicle booking should not be permitted as a condition of the private hire vehicle operator's licence without the informed consent of the booker.

8.17 Where a private hire vehicle is unsuitable, for example where a larger vehicle is needed because more than eight passenger seats required or to accommodate luggage, the booker should be informed that a PSV is necessary, and that a PCV licenced driver will be used who is subject to different checks and not required to have an enhanced DBS check.

# 9. Enforcing the Licensing Regime

9.1 Implementing an effective framework for licensing authorities to ensure that as full a range of information made available to suitably trained decision makers that are supported by well-resourced officials is essential to a well-functioning taxi and private hire vehicle sector. These steps will help prevent the licensing of those that are not deemed 'fit and proper' but does not ensure that those already licensed continue to display the behaviours and standards expected.

#### Joint authorisation of enforcement officers

9.2 Licensing authorities should, where the need arises, jointly authorises officers from other authorities so that compliance and enforcement action can be taken against licensees from outside their area. An agreement between licensing authorities to jointly authorise officers enables the use of enforcement powers regardless of which authority within the agreement the officer is employed by and which issued the licence. This will mitigate the opportunities for drivers to evade regulation. Such an agreement will enable those authority when they cross over boundaries. A model for agreeing joint authorisation is contained in the LGA Councillors' handbook.

#### Setting expectations and monitoring

- 9.3 Licensing authorities should ensure that drivers are aware of the policies that they must adhere and are properly informed of what is expected of them and the repercussions for failing to do so. Some licensing authorities operate a points-based system, which allows minor breaches to be recorded and considered in context while referring those with persistent or serious breaches to the licensing committee. This has the benefit of consistency in enforcement and makes better use of the licensing committee's time.
- 9.4 The provision of a clear, simple and well-publicised process for the public to make complaints about drivers and operators will enable authorities to target compliance and enforcement activity (see paragraphs 4.29 4.33). This will provide a further source of intelligence when considering the renewal of licences and of any additional training that may be required. It is then for the licensing authority to consider if any intelligence indicates a need to suspend or revoke a licence in the interests of public safety.

#### Suspension and revocation of driver licences

- 9.5 Section 61 of the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 provides a licensing authority with the ability to suspend or revoke a driver's licence on the following grounds: -
  - (a) that he has since the grant of the licence-

- (i) been convicted of an offence involving dishonesty, indecency or violence; or
- (ii) been convicted of an offence under or has failed to comply with the provisions of the Act of 1847 or of this Part of this Act;
- (aa) that he has since the grant of the licence been convicted of an immigration offence or required to pay an immigration penalty; or
- (b) any other reasonable cause
- 9.6 Licensing authorities have the option to suspend or revoke a licence should information be received that causes concern over whether a driver is a fit and proper person. Where the licence holder has been served an immigration penalty or convicted of an immigration offence the licence should be revoked immediately. Guidance for licensing authorities to prevent illegal working in the taxi and private hire vehicle sector has been issued by the Home Office. As with the initial decision to license a driver, this determination must be reached based on the balance of probabilities, not on the burden of beyond reasonable doubt.
- 9.7 Before any decision is made, the licensing authority must give full consideration to the available evidence and the driver should be given the opportunity to state his or her case. If a period of suspension is imposed, it cannot be extended or changed to revocation at a later date.
- 9.8 A decision to revoke a licence does not however prevent the reissuing of a licence should further information be received that alters the balance of probability of a decision previously made. The decision to suspend or revoke was based on the evidence available at the time the determination was made. New evidence may, of course, become available later.
- 9.9 New evidence may be produced at an appeal hearing that may result in the court reaching a different decision to that reached by the council or an appeal may be settled by agreement between the licensing authority and the driver on terms which, in the light of new evidence, becomes the appropriate course. If, for example, the allegations against a driver were now, on the balance of probability, considered to be unfounded, a suspension could be lifted or, if the licence was revoked, an expedited re-licensing process used.
- 9.10 A suspension may still be appropriate if it is believed that a minor issue can be addressed though additional training. In this instance the licence would be returned to the driver once the training has been completed without further consideration. This approach is clearly not appropriate where the licensing authority believes that, based on the information available at that time, on the balance of probability it is considered that the driver presents a risk to public safety.

# Annex – Assessment of Previous Convictions

Legislation specifically identifies offences involving dishonesty, indecency or violence as a concern when assessing whether an individual is 'fit and proper' to hold a taxi or private hire vehicle licence. The following recommendations to licensing authorities on previous convictions reflect this.

Authorities must consider each case on its own merits, and applicants/licensees are entitled to a fair and impartial consideration of their application. Where a period is given below, it should be taken to be a minimum in considering whether a licence should be granted or renewed in most cases. The Department's view is that this places passenger safety as the priority while enabling past offenders to sufficiently evidence that they have been successfully rehabilitated so that they might obtain or retain a licence.

#### Crimes resulting in death

Where an applicant or licensee has been convicted of a crime which resulted in the death of another person or was intended to cause the death or serious injury of another person they will not be licensed.

#### Exploitation

Where an applicant or licensee has been convicted of a crime involving, related to, or has any connection with abuse, exploitation, use or treatment of another individual irrespective of whether the victim or victims were adults or children, they will not be licensed. This includes slavery, child sexual abuse, exploitation, grooming, psychological, emotional or financial abuse, but this is not an exhaustive list.

#### Offences involving violence against the person

Where an applicant has a conviction for an offence of violence against the person, or connected with any offence of violence, a licence will not be granted until at least 10 years have elapsed since the completion of any sentence imposed.

#### Possession of a weapon

Where an applicant has a conviction for possession of a weapon or any other weapon related offence, a licence will not be granted until at least seven years have elapsed since the completion of any sentence imposed.

#### Sexual offences

Where an applicant has a conviction for any offence involving or connected with illegal sexual activity, a licence will not be granted.

In addition to the above, the licensing authority will not grant a licence to any applicant who is currently on the Sex Offenders Register or on any barred list.

#### Dishonesty

Where an applicant has a conviction for any offence where dishonesty is an element of the offence, a licence will not be granted until at least seven years have elapsed since the completion of any sentence imposed.

#### Drugs

Where an applicant has any conviction for, or related to, the supply of drugs, or possession with intent to supply or connected with possession with intent to supply, a licence will not be granted until at least 10 years have elapsed since the completion of any sentence imposed.

Where an applicant has a conviction for possession of drugs, or related to the possession of drugs, a licence will not be granted until at least five years have elapsed since the completion of any sentence imposed. In these circumstances, any applicant may also have to undergo drugs testing for a period at their own expense to demonstrate that they are not using controlled drugs.

#### Discrimination

Where an applicant has a conviction involving or connected with discrimination in any form, a licence will not be granted until at least seven years have elapsed since the completion of any sentence imposed.

#### Motoring convictions

Hackney carriage and private hire drivers are professional drivers charged with the responsibility of carrying the public. It is accepted that offences can be committed unintentionally, and a single occurrence of a minor traffic offence would not prohibit the granting of a licence. However, applicants with multiple motoring convictions may indicate that an applicant does not exhibit the behaviours of a safe road user and one that is suitable to drive professionally.

Any motoring conviction <u>while</u> a licensed driver demonstrates that the licensee may not take their professional responsibilities seriously. However, it is accepted that offences can be committed unintentionally, and a single occurrence of a minor traffic offence may not necessitate the revocation of a taxi or private hire vehicle driver licence providing the authority considers that the licensee remains a fit and proper person to retain a licence.

#### Drink driving/driving under the influence of drugs

Where an applicant has a conviction for drink driving or driving under the influence of drugs, a licence will not be granted until at least seven years have elapsed since the completion of any sentence or driving ban imposed. In the case of driving under the influence of drugs, any applicant may also have to undergo drugs testing at their own expense to demonstrate that they are not using controlled drugs.

#### Using a hand-held device whilst driving

Where an applicant has a conviction for using a held-hand mobile telephone or a handheld device whilst driving, a licence will not be granted until at least five years have elapsed since the conviction or completion of any sentence or driving ban imposed, whichever is the later.

# Annex – Disclosure and Barring Service information

Information included	Type of check			
	Basic check	Standard DBS check	Enhanced DBS check	Enhanced DBS (including barred list) check
Unspent convictions	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Unspent cautions <sup>1</sup>	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Spent convictions <sup>2</sup>	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
Spent cautions <sup>1 &amp; 2</sup>	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
Additional police Information <sup>3</sup>	No	No	Yes	Yes
Barred list(s) Information <sup>4</sup>	No	No	No	Yes

### Table 1: Information included in criminal record checks

- 1. Does not include fixed penalty notices, penalty notices for disorder or any other police or other out-of-court disposals.
- 2. Spent convictions and cautions that have become protected under the Rehabilitation of Offenders Act 1974 (Exceptions Order) 1975, as amended, are not automatically disclosed on any level of certificate. Further guidance is available <u>the DBS filtering guide</u>.
- 3. This is any additional information held by the police which a chief police officer reasonably believes to be relevant and considers ought to be disclosed.
- 4. This is information as to whether the individual concerned is included in the children's or adults' barred lists maintained by the Disclosure and Barring Service (DBS).

# Annex – CCTV Guidance

It is important to note that, in most circumstances, a licensing authority which mandates the installation of CCTV systems in taxis and private hire vehicles will be responsible for the data – the data controller. It is important that data controllers fully consider concerns regarding privacy and licensing authorities should consider how systems are configured, should they mandate CCTV (with or without audio recording). For example, vehicles may not be exclusively used for business, also serving as a car for personal use - it should therefore be possible to manually switch the system off (both audio and visual recording) when not being used for hire. Authorities should consider the Information Commissioner's view on this matter that, in most cases, a requirement for continuous operation is unlikely to be fair and lawful processing of personal data.

The Home Office '<u>Surveillance Camera Code of Practice</u>' advises that government is fully supportive of the use of overt surveillance cameras in a public place whenever that use is:

- in pursuit of a legitimate aim;
- necessary to meet a pressing need;
- proportionate;
- effective, and;
- compliant with any relevant legal obligations

The Code also sets out 12 guiding principles which, as a 'relevant authority' under section 33(5) of the <u>Protection of Freedoms Act 2012</u>, licensing authorities must have regard to. It must be noted that, where a licence is granted subject to CCTV system conditions, the licensing authority assumes the role and responsibility of 'System Operator'. The role requires consideration of all guiding principles in this code. The failure to comply with these principles may be detrimental to the use of CCTV evidence in court as this may be raised within disclosure to the Crown Prosecution Service and may be taken into account.

The Surveillance Camera Commissioner (SCC) has provided guidance on the Surveillance Camera Code of Practice in its 'Passport to Compliance' which provides guidance on the necessary stages when planning, implementing and operating a surveillance camera system to ensure it complies with the code. The Information Commissioner's Office (ICO) has also published a code of practice which, in this context, focuses on the data governance requirement associated with the use of CCTV such as data retention and disposal, which it is important to follow in order to comply with the data protection principles. The SCC provides a <u>self-assessment tool</u> to assist operators to ensure compliance with the principles set of in the Surveillance Camera Code of Practice. The SCC also operate a <u>certification scheme</u>; authorities that obtain this accreditation are able to clearly demonstrate that their systems conform to the SCC's best practice and are fully compliant with the Code and increase public confidence that any risks to their privacy have been fully considered and mitigated.

The <u>Data Protection Act 2018</u> regulates the use of personal data. Part 2 of the Data Protection Act applies to the general processing of personal data, and references and supplements the General Data Protection Regulation. Licensing authorities, as data controllers, must comply with all relevant aspects of data protection law. Particular attention should be paid to the rights of individuals which include the right to be informed, of access

and to erasure. The ICO has provided detailed <u>guidance</u> on how data controllers can ensure compliance with these.

It is a further requirement of data protection law that before implementing a proposal that is likely to result in a high risk to the rights and freedoms of people, an impact assessment on the protection of personal data shall be carried out. The ICO recommends in <u>guidance</u> that if there is any doubt as to whether a Data Protection Impact Assessment (DPIA) is required one should be conducted to ensure compliance and encourage best practice. A DPIA will also help to assess properly the anticipated benefits of installing CCTV (to passengers and drivers) and the associated privacy risks; these risks might be mitigated by having appropriate privacy information and signage, secure storage and access controls, retention policies, training for staff how to use the system, etc.

It is essential to ensure that all recordings made are secure and can only be accessed by those with legitimate grounds to do so. This would normally be the police if investigating an alleged crime or the licensing authority if investigating a complaint or data access request. Encryption of the recording to which the licensing authority, acting as the data controller, holds the key, mitigates this issue and protects against theft of the vehicle or device. It is one of the guiding principles of data protection legislation, that personal data (including in this context, CCTV recordings and other potentially sensitive passenger information) is handled securely in a way that 'ensures appropriate security', including protection against unauthorised or unlawful processing and against accidental loss, destruction or damage, using appropriate technical or organisational measures.

All passengers must be made fully aware if CCTV is operating in a vehicle. Given that audio recording is considered to be more privacy intrusive, it is even more important that individuals are fully aware and limited only to occasions when passengers (or drivers) consider it necessary. The recording of audio should be used to provide an objective record of events such as disputes or inappropriate behaviour and must not be continuously active by default and should recognise the need for privacy of passengers' private conversations between themselves. Activation of the audio recording capability of a system might be instigated when either the passenger or driver operates a switch or button. As well as clear signage in vehicles, information on booking systems should be introduced. This might be text on a website, scripts or automated messages on telephone systems; the Information Commissioner's Office (ICO) has issued guidance on privacy information and the right to be informed on its website.

# Annex - Staying Safe: Guidance for Passengers

Licensing authorities should provide guidance to assist passengers in identifying licensed vehicles and the increased risks of using unlicensed vehicles. The guidance might include advice on:

• how to tell if a taxi or private hire vehicle is licensed.

Educate the public in the differences between taxis and private hire vehicles e.g.:

- a taxi can be flagged down or pre-booked.
- a private hire vehicle that has not been pre-booked should not be used as it will not be insured and may not be licensed.
- what a private hire vehicle should look like e.g. colour, signage, licence plates etc.
- the benefit of pre-booking a return vehicle before going out.
- arrange to be picked up from a safe meeting point.
- requesting at the time of booking what the fare is likely to be.

When using a private hire vehicle, passengers should always:

- book with a licensed operator.
- confirm their booking with the driver when s/he arrives.
- note the licence number.
- sit in the back, behind the driver.
- let a third party know details of their journey.

When using a taxi, passengers should where possible:

• use a taxi rank and choose one staffed by taxi marshals if available.